An estimated two-country EA-US model with limited exchange rate pass-through



by Gregory de Walque, Philippe Jeanfils, Thomas Lejeune, Yuliya Rychalovska and Raf Wouters

March 2017 No 317



Editor Jan Smets, Governor of the National Bank of Belgium

Statement of purpose:

The purpose of these working papers is to promote the circulation of research results (Research Series) and analytical studies (Documents Series) made within the National Bank of Belgium or presented by external economists in seminars, conferences and conventions organised by the Bank. The aim is therefore to provide a platform for discussion. The opinions expressed are strictly those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the National Bank of Belgium.

Orders

For orders and information on subscriptions and reductions: National Bank of Belgium, Documentation - Publications service, boulevard de Berlaimont 14, 1000 Brussels

Tel +32 2 221 20 33 - Fax +32 2 21 30 42

The Working Papers are available on the website of the Bank: http://www.nbb.be

© National Bank of Belgium, Brussels

All rights reserved. Reproduction for educational and non-commercial purposes is permitted provided that the source is acknowledged.

ISSN: 1375-680X (print) ISSN: 1784-2476 (online)

Abstract

We develop a two-country New Keynesian model with sticky local currency pricing, distribution costs and a demand elasticity increasing with the relative price. These features help to reduce the exchange rate pass-through to import price at the border and down the chain towards consumption price, both in the short and the long run. Oil and imported goods enter at the same time as inputs in the production process and as consumption components. The model is estimated using Bayesian full information maximum likelihood techniques and based on real and nominal macroeconomic series for the euro area and the United States together with the bilateral exchange rate and oil prices. The estimated model is shown to perform well in an out-of-sample forecasting exercise and is able to reproduce most of the cross-series co-variances observed in the data. It is then used for forecast error variance decomposition and historical decomposition exercises.

JEL classification: C11, E32, E37, F41.

Keywords: Open-economy macroeconomics, DSGE models, exchange-rate pass through, Bayesian inference, forecasting, policy analysis.

Authors

Gregory De Walque, NBB, Economics and Research Department – e-mail: <u>gregory.dewalque@nbb.be</u> Thomas Lejeune, NBB, Economics and Research Department – e-mail: <u>thomas.lejeune@nbb.be</u> Yuliya Rychalovska, University of Namur – e-mail: <u>yuliya.rychalovska@unamur.be</u> Rafael Wouters, NBB, Economics and Research Department – e-mail: <u>rafael.wouters@nbb.be</u>,

Acknowledgements

We wish to thank Luc Aucremanne, Hugues Famerée, Catherine Fuss and Arnoud Stevens for helpful comments on the paper. All errors remaining are ours.

The views expressed in this paper are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the National Bank of Belgium or any other institution to which the authors are affiliated.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	Introduction	1					
2.	The model	3					
2.1.	Households	4					
2.1.1.	Allocation of demand	4					
2.1.2.	International markets and the nominal exchange rate	6					
2.2.	Firms	6					
2.2.1.	Final good firms and the distribution channel	8					
2.2.2.	Homogeneous good assemblers and variable demand elasticity	9					
2.2.3.	Intermediate good firms	10					
2.3.	International trade	15					
2.4.	Resource constraints and monetary policy	16					
3.	Estimation methodology	18					
3.1.	Data and shocks	18					
3.2.	Calibration and priors	21					
4.	Posterior estimates	23					
5.	Impulse-response analysis	29					
5.1.	A positive productivity shock	30					
5.2.	A positive risk premium shock	32					
5.3.	A positive UIRP shock	34					
5.4.	A negative Rest of the World demand shock	37					
5.5.	Positive oil and import price mark-up shocks	39					
6.	Assessing the out-of-sample forecasting performances	43					
7.	Matching data moments and cross borders spillovers	47					
8.	Conditional variance decomposition of the forecast errors	51					
9.	Growth, inflation and exchange rate historical decompositions	57					
9.1.	GDPs historical decompositions	57					
9.2.	Variations in consumption price inflations historical decompositions	61					
9.3.	Nominal exchange rate historical decomposition	64					
10.	Conclusion	66					
Refer	ences	67					
Apper	Appendix						
Figure	es	78					
Natio	nal Bank of Belgium - Working papers series	89					

1 Introduction

Around the turn of the millennium, the "New Open Economy Model" (NOEM) has become a standard tool to analyse the behaviour of the exchange rate and the current account (see Obstfeld and Rogoff, 1995, 1998, 2000). As any New-Keynesian model, it is based on the optimizing behaviour of households and firms, in a monopolistic competitive environment with nominal rigidities in the price and wage setting. The open economy dimension shows up with a foreign good entering in the composition of the final good used for consumption and investment purposes as an imperfect substitute to the domestic good. Their respective share will evolve in function of their relative price, strongly influenced by the real exchange rate. The current account is consistently explained by the intertemporal decisions on the one hand, i.e. the savings minus investment identity, and the intra-temporal decisions, i.e. the allocation of demand between domestic and foreign goods, on the other hand. The exchange rate is determined by the uncovered interest rate parity condition. Starting from these common building blocks, many variants have enriched the literature with differences mainly in the export pricing assumption and the possibility of international risk sharing.

Initially the models developed in this field were theoretical, small and very stylized. Several authors have then started to estimate small scale open economy models, like Ghironi (2000), Bergin (2006), Lubik and Schorfheide (2006), Lubik and Schorfheide (2007) or Rabanal and Tuesta (2010). Afterwards, larger and more realistic open and two- or multicountry models have been constructed within central banks,¹ with a continuous trend in complexification. Recently, some authors have put the role of financial frictions under scrutiny (e.g. Kollmann, 2013), while others have gone in the direction of increasing the number of endogenous economies, as e.g. Gomes et al. (2012). These more complex models allow to give a structural shock interpretation of movements observed in exchange rates and trade balances (see Jacob and Peersman, 2013).

The objective of this paper is to construct a medium-sized two-country model for the euro area and the US able to deliver an acceptable empirical fit for a relatively wide set of macro-variables and generate reliable forecasts. We extend the previous works of Smets and Wouters (2003, 2005, 2007) by integrating two closed economy models through international trade in goods and assets. Their initial dataset is extended with information from the net trade flows, import and consumption price inflation, the bilateral nominal exchange rate and oil price fluctuations. For the domestic block, we start from their previous work on the closed economy. For the open economy block, we take inspiration from Jeanfils (2008) and provide the model with different channels that attenuate the price pressures in the wake of exchange rate fluctuations (i.e. the exchange rate pass-through, hereafter ERPT). First, we assume that exporters' prices are sticky, and set in the currency of the destination market (Betts and Devereux, 1996, 2000). Second, nominal rigidities are combined with a demand elasticity increasing with the relative price (Kimball, 1995).² Third, we attribute a role to a distribu-

¹Initial examples of such models are for example Laxton and Pesenti (2003), Benigno and Thoenissen (2003), de Walque et al. (2005), Erceg et al. (2006) or Adolfson et al. (2007).

²Note that, from a pure estimation point of view, the Calvo probability and the curvature coefficient of

tion sector in a similar way to Burstein et al. (2003, 2005, 2007) and Corsetti and Dedola (2005). These three layers are likely to affect the ERPT towards import and consumption prices both in the short and in the long run. Staggered price setting and varying demand elasticity reduce the pass-through in the short run, while the presence of a distribution sector allows limiting it in the long run.³ A limited exchange rate pass through is important for the model to deliver a reasonable fit of international variables such as the exchange rate. If the ERPT is too big, the model requires excessive rigidities in the domestic bloc and unreasonable shocks processes in order to dampen the high observed volatility in the exchange rate. Furthermore, in order to improve the realism and flexibility of the pass-through of import prices to final domestic prices, we differentiate between oil and non-oil imports and assume that they are used both in the final good and the intermediate good production. Changes in the domestic-foreign goods combination are characterized by adjustment costs in order to smooth the impact of relative prices on the allocation of demand. Finally, we consider that only fixed interest rate assets are traded internationally which amounts to assume the absence of risk sharing through portfolio diversification.

After a short discussion on the estimation of the model parameters, we compare the outof-sample performance of the model with the forecasting power of VAR, BVAR and closed economy DSGE models. The two-country model fares quite well along this dimension, competing with the benchmark models. We check afterwards whether the estimated model is able to reproduce a series of stylized facts of open economy business cycle fluctuations such as the standard deviations, autocorrelations and correlations between the exchange rate, net exports, output and demand components. In particular, the model correctly circumvents the traditional open economy puzzle of the NOEM, i.e. the negative correlation between relative consumption and real exchange rate. As usual in this literature (see Justiniano and Preston, 2010; Adolfson et al., 2007), the model struggles in replicating the observed international synchronisation in output and aggregate demand cycles under the hypothesis that all the estimated shocks are orthogonal. Allowing for a cross-country correlation in risk premium shocks significantly improves this dimension. Such an estimated correlation can be viewed as a short-cut for the representation of an international financial market as in Kollmann (2013) or Dedola and Lombardo (2012). However, no cross-country shock correlation does help to significantly increase the synchronisation of nominal variables like consumption prices or short term interest rates.

Based on the model estimates, we also review the major implications for the domestic and open economy variables of various shocks present in the model (productivity and risk premium, exchange rate risk premium shocks, oil price shocks and price and demand shocks originating in the rest of the world). In this framework, we discuss the role of the elasticity of substitution between foreign and domestic goods. Starting from the impulse-responses for

Kimball are not separately identifiable. The introduction of a demand elasticity dependent on relative prices however helps to obtain reasonable values of the Calvo probability.

³Noteworthy, with a strictly positive curvature of the demand curve and a strictly positive share of the distribution sector, the steady-state elasticity of demand re-enters the Phillips curve and make import price inflation more sensitive to marginal cost and exchange rate developments.

the different types of shocks, the joint behaviour of the domestic variables and the typical open economy variables (the exchange rate and the net trade balance) are informative to identify the contribution of the major shocks. Conditional variance decomposition of the forecast errors reveals a non-negligible role for open economy shocks. Foreign demand shocks are significant contributors to short-run unexpected output fluctuations in the euro area, though they are less so in the United States. US domestic shocks (mainly risk premium and monetary policy shocks) have some explanatory power for euro area output movements, even though spillovers remain rather limited. In both economies, about a third of the short-term variance of consumption price inflation is explained by foreign shocks (mainly oil price, foreign mark-up and exchange rate shocks) while their importance remains significant at medium and long horizons. Exchange rate risk premium shocks turn out to be very important for explaining the short-run volatility in the exchange rate, but technology, risk premium and monetary policy shocks (especially those originated in the euro area) are of high relevance at longer horizon. While the trade balance is mostly affected by open economy shocks in the short-run, domestic shocks display important influences on long-run swings.

The paper is organised as follows. Section 2 describes the model. The estimation methodology, data and shock processes are discussed in Section 3. Posterior estimation results are presented in Section 4. In Section 5, we analyse the impulse response functions to several shocks. Sections 6 and 7 test the ability of the model in forecasting variables and matching observed co-movements. Finally, Sections 8 and 9 propose conditional variance and historical decompositions, while Section 10 concludes.

2 The model

The model consists of two countries of equal size: the euro area (EA) and the United States (US). Figure 15 in the appendix summarizes the representation of the two-country economy. The two economies share the same structure, with a number of real and nominal frictions that are standard in closed economy DSGE models (see Smets and Wouters, 2007): habit preferences, investment adjustment costs, variable utilization rate of capital, and price and wage stickiness augmented with indexation schemes. In each economy, households consume, invest in physical capital, supply differentiated labour services, set wages, and invest in domestic bonds. In addition, euro area households have access to the US bond market. The production sector, schematically represented on Figure 16 in appendix, is made up of three layers of firms. First, intermediate good firms acting under monopolistic competition produce differentiated types of goods sold domestically and abroad. In their production process intermediate good firms use labour and physical capital services together with foreign goods and oil. A second layer of firms, called homogeneous-good assemblers, buy the differentiated goods from home and foreign intermediate good firms and use a technology à la Kimball (1995) to produce homogeneous domestic (Y_H) and foreign goods $(Y_F \text{ and } Y_F^p)$. The third layer of firms consists of final good firms. They use domestic and foreign homogeneous goods as inputs and combine them with a bundle of domestic goods for distributional purposes in order to produce final goods sold to end users, i.e. consumers and investors. This process

is consistent with the distribution channel described in Corsetti and Dedola (2005). In each country, a monetary authority sets the nominal interest rate by following a Taylor-type of interest-rate rule.

As the two countries share the same structure, equations are symmetric for the EA and the US. Therefore, we present the model from the euro area point of view, which we refer to as the home country. A subscript H (respectively F) is attached to variables associated with prices and quantities produced in the home (foreign) country. Whenever variables or parameters are associated with the foreign market, a star exponent (*) is used.⁴

2.1 Households

There is a continuum of households indexed by $h \in [0, 1]$. Each household consumes a composite consumption good \mathbb{C} , supplies a differentiated labour service ℓ and maximizes the following intertemporal utility:

$$U_t(h) \equiv E_t \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} \beta^j \left(\frac{1}{1 - \sigma_c} (\mathbb{C}_{t+j}(h) - H_{t+j})^{1 - \sigma_c} \right) \exp\left(\frac{\sigma_c - 1}{1 + \sigma_\ell} \ell_{t+j}(h)^{1 + \sigma_\ell} \right), \tag{1}$$

where σ_c is the degree of relative risk aversion (i.e. the inverse of the intertemporal elasticity of substitution for constant labour), σ_ℓ is the inverse of the Frisch elasticity, and $H_t = \lambda_{hab} \mathbb{C}_{t-1}$ is the external habit variable, which is proportional to aggregate past consumption.

2.1.1 Allocation of demand

An oil component is included in the households' consumption composite good, so that the consumer price is directly impacted by oil prices.⁵ Households are assumed to allocate consumption to consumption goods C and the energy component O^D using a CES aggregator, with λ_{oil} the price elasticity of demand in global consumption:

$$\mathbb{C}_t(h) = \left[(1 - \phi_{oil})^{\frac{1}{\lambda_{oil}}} C_t(h)^{\frac{\lambda_{oil}-1}{\lambda_{oil}}} + \phi_{oil}^{\frac{1}{\lambda_{oil}}} O_t^D(h)^{\frac{\lambda_{oil}-1}{\lambda_{oil}}} \right]^{\frac{\lambda_{oil}}{\lambda_{oil}-1}} .$$
(2)

The corresponding price index is

$$P_{\mathbb{C},t} = \left((1 - \phi_{oil}) P_{c,t}^{1-\lambda_{oil}} + \phi_{oil} P_{oil,t}^{D \ 1-\lambda_{oil}} \right)^{\frac{1}{1-\lambda_{oil}}} \exp\left(\varepsilon_t^p\right) . \tag{3}$$

⁴For instance, prices of home produced goods sold abroad are denoted by P_H^* . Prices of foreign goods sold in the home (foreign) markets are expressed as P_F (respectively P_F^*).

⁵Oil prices are modelled as being exogenous and, therefore, by construction are assumed to be entirely supply driven. A more comprehensive oil setup, left for future research, would also consider the possibility of endogenous responses of oil prices to demand shocks. We believe that the work of Stevens (2015) and Forni et al. (2015) can be inspiring avenues for an extension of the model.

where the consumer price shock process $\varepsilon_t^p = \varepsilon_{t-1}^p + \mu_t^p$ is a random walk.⁶ We assume that there is a constant wedge between crude oil prices (P_{oil}) and the price of oil paid by consumers (P_{oil}^D) . The wedge arises because crude oil goes through a distribution channel, where it is combined with domestic output, before being distributed to consumers. This wedge is a modelling device aimed at representing refining and distribution margins as well as value added and excise taxes. In the model, it helps us to mitigate the impact of crude oil prices on consumer price inflation. The price of crude oil is expressed in USD, meaning that, in the euro area, $P_{oil,t} = P_{oil,t}^* S_t$, where S_t is the nominal exchange rate computed as the amount of euro per unit of dollar.

The consumption good consists of an index of domestic and foreign consumption goods:

$$C_t = \left[\phi_H^{\frac{1}{\lambda}} C_{H,t}^{\frac{\lambda-1}{\lambda}} + (1-\phi_H)^{\frac{1}{\lambda}} \left((1-\Omega_{c,t}) C_{F,t}\right)^{\frac{\lambda-1}{\lambda}}\right]^{\frac{\lambda}{\lambda-1}} , \qquad (4)$$

where λ is the Armington elasticity, that is, the degree of intratemporal substitution between domestic and imported goods, and ϕ_H determines the demand bias towards the domestic good. A cost $\Omega_{c,t}$ is associated with adjustment in the use of imported goods in the aggregation process, and has a standard quadratic form:

$$\Omega_{c,t} = \frac{\Omega_c}{2} \left(\frac{C_{F,t}/C_t}{C_{F,t-1}/C_{t-1}} - 1 \right)^2.$$

This adjustment cost captures the limited ability for household to substitute between home and foreign goods in the short-term. It is also consistent with empirical evidence of slow adjustment of imports to changes in relative prices in the short run (see for instance McDaniel and Balistreri, 2003). The corresponding price index is:

$$P_{c,t} = \left(\phi_H P_{H,t}^{D\ 1-\lambda} + (1-\phi_H) P_{F,t}^{D\ 1-\lambda}\right)^{\frac{1}{1-\lambda}} \quad , \tag{5}$$

where the superscript D refers to prices of distributed quantities. Similar to consumption goods, investment goods are a combination of homogeneous domestic and foreign goods. However, they have no oil component. We further assume that the price of the investment good is equal to the price of the non-energy composite good $P_{c,t}$, and that the same trade elasticity λ , home bias ϕ_H and adjustment cost structure apply to the aggregation of the consumption good and the one of the investment good. Therefore, the composite investment good is obtained as follows:

$$I_{t} = \left[\phi_{H}^{\frac{1}{\lambda}}I_{H,t}^{\frac{\lambda-1}{\lambda}} + (1-\phi_{H})^{\frac{1}{\lambda}}\left((1-\Omega_{I,t})I_{F,t}\right)^{\frac{\lambda-1}{\lambda}}\right]^{\frac{\lambda}{\lambda-1}} .$$
 (6)

⁶As explained later, in Footnote 11, this shock helps to cope with constant weights associated with CPI determinants and the fact that actual CPI is affected by some elements (e.g. unprocessed food) that are absent from the model and that bring more volatility to the actual CPI.

2.1.2 International markets and the nominal exchange rate

The budget constraint of domestic households is as follows:

$$P_{\mathbb{C},t} \left[\mathbb{C}_{t}(h) + I_{t}(h) \right] + \frac{B_{H,t}(h)}{\exp(\varepsilon_{t}^{b})R_{t}} + \frac{S_{t}B_{F,t}(h)}{\exp(\varepsilon_{t}^{b})R_{t}^{\dagger}} \\ \leq W_{t}(h)\ell_{t}(h) + B_{H,t-1}(h) + S_{t}B_{F,t-1}(h) + R_{t}^{k}u_{t}(h)K_{t-1}(h) - \psi(u_{t})K_{t-1}(h) \\ + \int Div_{t}(i,h) di \quad .$$
(7)

Each household receives income from labour services $W_t(h)\ell_t(h)$, from return on the capital stock diminished by utilization costs $R_t^k u_t(h) - \psi(u_t(h))$, returns on past position in home $B_{H,t}(h)$ and international bonds $B_{F,t}(h)$ and dividend from owning the intermediate good firms in the domestic economy $\int Div_t(i, h) di$. Total income is used to consume goods and oil, to invest in new physical capital and to trade domestic and foreign bonds. It is assumed that an internationally traded bond is issued by the US, and is expressed in dollar currency. Euro area households are consequently able to invest their financial wealth in nominal riskless bonds denominated in home and foreign currency. They receive a return on foreign bonds equal to $R_t^{\dagger} = R_t^*\Theta_t$, where R_t^* is the interest rate bearing on US bonds while Θ_t represents some real costs described a few lines below. The optimal positions in bond markets are determined by the first-order conditions from the maximization of households utility (1) subject to the budget constraint (7):

$$(\partial B_{H,t}(h)) \qquad \Xi_t = \exp(\varepsilon_t^b) R_t \beta E_t \left[\Xi_{t+1} \frac{P_{\mathbb{C},t}}{P_{\mathbb{C},t+1}} \right] \quad , \tag{8}$$

$$(\partial B_{F,t}(h)) \qquad \Xi_t = \exp(\varepsilon_t^b) R_t^{\dagger} \beta E_t \left[\Xi_{t+1} \frac{S_{t+1}}{S_t} \frac{P_{\mathbb{C},t}}{P_{\mathbb{C},t+1}} \right] \quad , \tag{9}$$

with Ξ_t , the associated Lagrange multiplier, i.e. the marginal utility of consumption. As in Smets and Wouters (2007), the exogenous process ε_t^b introduces a wedge between the central bank interest rate and the return on domestic assets held by households. It is assumed to follow an AR(1) process with an i.i.d.-normal error structure, interpreted as a risk premium shock on financial assets.⁷ Combining these two Euler equations leads to an arbitrage condition on interest rates, i.e. the uncovered interest-rate parity (or UIRP), which is used to pin down the nominal exchange rate:

$$E_t \left[\frac{S_{t+1}}{S_t} \right] = \frac{R_t}{R_t^{\dagger}} = \frac{R_t}{R_t^* \Theta_t}.$$
(10)

Following Adolfson et al. (2008), positions in the international bond are subject to real costs Θ_t , modelled as a function of the real holdings of the foreign assets in the entire home economy $B_{F,t}$, of the expected change in the exchange rate and of an exogenous component:

⁷Note that, as in Smets and Wouters (2007), the risk premium shock also intervenes in the equation for the price of capital, where a positive shock drives down the value of capital and investment.

$$\Theta_t \equiv \Theta\left(B_{F,t}, E_t(S_{t+1}), S_t, S_{t-1}, \varepsilon_t^s\right) = \exp\left(-\theta_a \frac{S_t B_{F,t}}{P_{\mathbb{C},t} \gamma^t} - \theta_s \left(\frac{E_t(S_{t+1})}{S_t} \frac{S_t}{S_{t-1}} - 1\right) + \varepsilon_t^s\right),\tag{11}$$

where γ represents the deterministic growth rate of the economy. Individual households take these costs as given in their optimal foreign holdings decisions. If EA households are net lenders, they receive a net return lower than the foreign interest rate, while if they are net debtors, they are charged a premium over the foreign interest rate. This mechanism ensures stationnarity of the net foreign asset position. The presence of expected changes in the exchange rate in the cost function (11) is motivated by empirical evidence on the negative correlation between risk premia and expected changes in the exchange rate. If future exchange rates are easier to anticipate (because their fluctuations display some persistence), domestic households will require a lower expected return on their foreign bond holdings. From an empirical point of view, the estimation of θ_s helps to capture the persistence in exchange rate data. The autoregressive process ε_t^s captures exogenous variations in international financial market conditions, and is often referred to as an international risk premium shock.

Households' optimal decisions on consumption, investment, capital and utilization rates are standard and replicate closely the structure of Smets and Wouters (2003, 2007). Accordingly, capital adjustment through variations in investment and utilization is costly, and an investment-specific technology shock is introduced in the model. The treatment of the labour market follows closely Erceg et al. (2000) and Smets and Wouters (2007). On the supply side, trade unions bring together many households specializing in the same type of labour (with their joint mass remaining infinitesimal), and decide on wages. A complete set of securities markets and full consumption risk sharing across households is assumed in order to make budget constraints independent from the optimal wage set. As a result, all unions will face an identical problem and select the same optimal wage. In addition, we assume that only a fraction $1 - \xi_w$ of unions, drawn randomly from the population, can re-optimize their wage at each period. The non-adjusted wages are indexed by the deterministic growth rate of the economy γ and a weighted average of trend inflation ($\bar{\pi}$) and of previous period inflation. We refer to the log-linear equations presented in Appendix B for the formulation of these standard optimal mechanisms.

2.2 Firms

The three layers of firms, briefly described above, articulate as follow. Monopolistic intermediate good firms produce differentiated goods and sell them to home and foreign homogeneous good assemblers. These assemblers act in perfect competition and use a technology à la Kimball (1995) in order to aggregate their inputs into homogeneous domestic and foreign goods. The homogeneous goods are then combined with a home bundle (i.e. a bundle of domestic goods used as complements in a distribution channel) by final good firms in order to distribute goods to final users (i.e. consumers and investors).

2.2.1 Final good firms and the distribution channel

Final good firms are indexed by f. They use Leontieff technology to produce retail goods $Y_{i,t}^D(f)$ from homogeneous goods, $Y_{i,t}$, and a home bundle, $Y_{H,t}^d$, with i = H, F. Their production function is therefore:

$$Y_{i,t}^D(f) = \min\left[(1+\delta_f)Y_{i,t}(f); \frac{1+\delta_f}{\delta_f}Y_{H,t}^d\right] \text{ with } i = H, F \quad , \tag{12}$$

where the superscript D is used to denote distributed goods, and d stands for the home bundle used for distribution. In Corsetti and Dedola (2005) and Jeanfils (2008), a non-tradable sector is introduced and home and foreign goods are combined with a fixed proportion of non-tradable goods in order to be distributed to final users. In order to avoid the complexity of working with two monopolistic sectors, we assume that the additional input used for distribution purposes is a home bundle composed of domestic homogeneous goods instead of non-tradable goods. Therefore, imported goods are combined with a fixed proportion of domestic goods, which represent the distribution services. The final good firms act in perfect competition, taking all prices as given. Cost minimization implies that $(1 + \delta_f)Y_{i,t}(f) =$ $\frac{1+\delta_f}{\delta_f}Y_{H,t}^d = Y_{i,t}^D(f)$, as it is optimal to have no unused inputs at equilibrium. Therefore the demand function for inputs is a linear function of the distributed goods:

$$Y_{i,t}(f) = \frac{1}{1 + \delta_f} Y_{i,t}^D(f) \quad \text{with } i = H, F.$$
(13)

The total demands for distributed goods from final users are

$$Y_{H,t}^D = C_{H,t} + I_{H,t} + G_t + \psi(u_t)K_{t-1} , \qquad (14)$$

$$Y_{F,t}^D = C_{F,t} + I_{F,t} , (15)$$

where it is assumed that government spending and capital utilization costs are in terms of domestic distributed goods only. In aggregate, by the zero-profit condition of final good firms, we obtain

$$P_{H,t}^{D} = \frac{1}{1+\delta_{f}} P_{H,t} + \frac{\delta_{f}}{1+\delta_{f}} P_{H,t} = P_{H,t}, \qquad (16)$$

$$P_{F,t}^{D} = \frac{1}{1+\delta_{f}} P_{F,t} + \frac{\delta_{f}}{1+\delta_{f}} P_{H,t} .$$
(17)

Equation (17) underlines that the need to combine foreign goods with a home bundle introduces a local distribution cost. The wholesale price $P_{F,t}$ is only a part of the final retail price, and its changes are only partially reflected by the latter. As discussed in Burstein et al. (2003), Corsetti and Dedola (2005) and Jeanfils (2008), the distribution mechanism is a friction that affects the degree of transmission of exchange rate movements along the pricing chain, i.e. the exchange rate pass-through (ERPT). Changes in the exchange rates mainly affect the wholesale price, which is only a small part of the final retail price of the distributed good. Consequently, the distribution mechanism leads to an imperfect exchange rate pass-through to the retail prices.

Similar to consumption goods, imported crude oil for consumption purposes O_t^c goes through a distribution channel before being distributed to consumers. The production function of distributed oil and its corresponding price equation are as follows:

$$O_t^D(f) = \min\left[(1+\delta_o)O_t^c(f); \frac{1+\delta_o}{\delta_o}Y_{H,t}^d\right],\tag{18}$$

$$P_{oil,t}^{D} = \frac{1}{1+\delta_{o}}P_{oil,t} + \frac{\delta_{o}}{1+\delta_{o}}P_{H,t} \quad , \tag{19}$$

where $P_{oil,t}$ is the price of crude oil expressed in home currency.

2.2.2 Homogeneous good assemblers and variable demand elasticity

There exists a multitude of perfectly competitive assemblers who produce homogeneous goods $Y_{H,t}$, $Y_{F,t}$ and $Y_{F,t}^p$ using respectively a continuum of domestic intermediate inputs - $\{Y_{H,t}(i)\}_{i\in[0,1]}$ - and foreign intermediate inputs - $\{Y_{F,t}(j)\}_{j\in[0,1]}$ and $\{Y_{F,t}^p(k)\}_{k\in[0,1]}$ - produced by intermediate good firms. The index p refers to goods dedicated to be used as inputs in the production of intermediate good firms. Following Kimball (1995), their production functions are:

$$1 = \int_0^1 G\left(\frac{Y_{H,t}(i)}{Y_{H,t}}\right) di, \qquad (20)$$

$$1 = \int_0^1 G\left(\frac{Y_{F,t}(j)}{Y_{F,t}}\right) dj, \qquad (21)$$

$$1 = \int_0^1 G\left(\frac{Y_{F,t}^p(k)}{Y_{F,t}^p}\right) dk, \qquad (22)$$

with G(1) = 1, G'(x) > 0 and G''(x) < 0 for all $x \ge 0.8$

Subject to this technology, and taking prices as given, assemblers decide the optimal inputs and output levels in order to maximize their profits. The first-order conditions imply that the demand of the relative individual input is a function of its relative price. For the demand of domestic intermediate good, we obtain:

$$Y_{H,t}(i) = G'^{-1} \left(\frac{P_{H,t}(i)}{P_{H,t}} \mathcal{I}_t \right) Y_{H,t},$$
(23)

where $\mathcal{I}_t = \int_0^1 G'\left(\frac{Y_{H,t}(i)}{Y_{H,t}}\right) \frac{Y_{H,t}(i)}{Y_{H,t}} di$. Similarly, the demand for domestic goods sold abroad

 $^{^{8}}$ As long as the model is solved using a first-order approximation method, there is no need to specify any functional form for G.

(i.e. from foreign assemblers) is:

$$Y_{H,t}^{*}(i) = G'^{-1} \left(\frac{P_{H,t}^{*}(i)}{P_{H,t}^{*}} \mathcal{I}_{t}^{*} \right) Y_{H,t}^{*}, \qquad (24)$$

$$Y_{H,t}^{p*}(i) = G'^{-1} \left(\frac{P_{H,t}^{p*}(i)}{P_{H,t}^{p*}} \mathcal{I}_t^{p*} \right) Y_{H,t}^{p*}.$$
 (25)

As shown in Kimball (1995), the assumptions on G(.) imply that the demand for input is decreasing in its relative price, while the elasticity of demand is a positive function of the relative price. In a Calvo framework, the Kimball aggregator generates demand functions which are more elastic for firms that increase their prices than for firms whose relative price declines as a result of price stickiness. An elasticity of demand that is increasing in the relative price constitutes another friction that hampers the degree of exchange rate pass-through. It makes the desired mark-up decreasing in the relative price, and results in smaller price movements than with a constant elasticity. Ceteris paribus, a depreciation in the exchange rate raises costs expressed in local currency. Foreign firms that can re-adjust their prices are therefore willing to increase them. However, for any given rise in their price, the sensitivity of the demand elasticity raises the cost of deviating from the average price, and dissuades the adjusting firms from setting prices that deviate too far from their competitors. It is important to note that it is the combination of staggered price-setting and variable demand elasticity that makes the mark-ups variable. In a flexible price environment, mark-ups and market shares would remain constant as a same increase in marginal cost expressed in local currency would lead all firms to increase their prices by the same amount.

When intermediate good firms cannot reset prices, they adjust it with respect to a weighted average of past and trend inflation. By the zero-profit condition of assemblers, the Calvo-Kimball price index for the home economy is as follows (a similar development holds for export prices):

$$P_{H,t} = \xi_p \pi_{H,t-1}^{\iota_p} \bar{\pi}_H^{1-\iota_p} P_{H,t-1} G'^{-1} \left(\frac{\pi_{H,t-1}^{\iota_p} \bar{\pi}_H^{1-\iota_p} P_{H,t-1}}{P_{H,t}} \mathcal{I}_t \right) + (1-\xi_p) \tilde{P}_{H,t} G'^{-1} \left(\frac{\tilde{P}_{H,t}}{P_{H,t}} \mathcal{I}_t \right).$$
(26)

2.2.3 Intermediate good firms

Intermediate good firms operate in monopolistic markets and produce intermediate goods that can be sold either at home or abroad. Intermediate good producer v uses the following technology:

$$J_{t}(v) = \tilde{K}_{t}^{\alpha} \left(\exp(\varepsilon_{t}^{a}) \gamma^{t} L_{t}(v) \right)^{1-\alpha},$$

$$Y_{t}(v) = Y_{H,t}(v) + Y_{H,t}^{*}(v) + Y_{H,t}^{p*}(v)$$
(27)

$$= \min\left\{\frac{1}{(1-\varrho_m-\varrho_o)}J_t(v); \frac{1}{\varrho_m}Y_{F,t}^p(v); \frac{1}{\varrho_o}O_t^p(v)\right\} - \gamma^t\Phi,$$
(28)

where $\tilde{K}_t(v)$ are the effective capital services used in production, $L_t(v)$ is aggregate labor input of different types of labor used by the firm, Φ is a fixed cost of production, and ε_t^a is an AR(1) process with an i.i.d.-normal error structure, interpreted as a transitory neutral productivity shock. We follow Smets and Wouters (2007) and introduce labour-augmenting deterministic growth (γ^t), which drives the long-term trend of the economy. Cost minimization implies the following demand relationships for inputs

$$\frac{J_t(v)}{O_t^p(v)} = \frac{1 - \varrho_m - \varrho_o}{\varrho_o}, \tag{29}$$

$$J_t(v) = 1 - \varrho_o - \varrho_o$$

$$\frac{J_t(v)}{Y_{F,t}^p(v)} = \frac{1-\varrho_m - \varrho_o}{\varrho_m},\tag{30}$$

$$\frac{W_t L_t(v)}{r_t^k \tilde{K}_t(v)} = \frac{1-\alpha}{\alpha}.$$
(31)

The marginal cost of 1 unit of output depends on wages, the rental rate of capital, foreign prices and crude oil prices expressed in home currency:

$$MC_t = (1 - \varrho_m - \varrho_o) \frac{W_t^{1-\alpha}(r_t^k)^{\alpha}}{\alpha^{\alpha}(1-\alpha)^{1-\alpha}\varepsilon_t^a} + \varrho_m P_{F,t}^p + \varrho_o P_{oil,t}.$$
(32)

Intermediate good firm v sets prices (home and abroad) according to Calvo's (1983) mechanism in order to maximize its profit:

$$\max_{\tilde{P}_{H,t}(v),\tilde{P}_{H,t}^{*}(v),\tilde{P}_{H,t}^{p*}(v)} E_{t} \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} (\beta\xi_{p})^{j} \frac{\Xi_{t+j}P_{\mathbb{C},t}}{\Xi_{t}P_{\mathbb{C},t+j}} \left[\tilde{P}_{H,t}(v)\chi_{t,j}Y_{H,t+j}(v) - MC_{t+j}Y_{H,t+j}(v) \right]
+ E_{t} \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} (\beta\xi_{pF}^{*})^{j} \frac{\Xi_{t+j}P_{\mathbb{C},t}}{\Xi_{t}P_{\mathbb{C},t+j}} \left[S_{t+j}\tilde{P}_{H,t}^{*}(v)\chi_{t,j}^{*}Y_{H,t+j}^{*}(v) - MC_{t+j}Y_{H,t+j}^{*}(v) \right]
+ S_{t+j}\tilde{P}_{H,t}^{p*}(v)\chi_{t,j}^{p*}Y_{H,t+j}^{p*}(v) - MC_{t+j}Y_{H,t+j}^{p*}(v) \right],$$
(33)

where

$$\chi_{t,j} = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } j = 0\\ \Pi_{k=1}^{j} \pi_{H,t+k-1}^{\iota_{p}} \bar{\pi}_{H}^{1-\iota_{p}} & \text{if } j = 1,...,\infty \end{cases},$$

$$\chi_{t,j}^{*} = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } j = 0\\ \Pi_{k=1}^{j} \pi_{H,t+k-1}^{*\iota_{pF}^{*}} \bar{\pi}_{H}^{*1-\iota_{pF}^{*}} & \text{if } j = 1,...,\infty \end{cases}$$

and

$$\chi_{t,j}^{p*} = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } j = 0\\ \Pi_{k=1}^{j} \pi_{H,t+k-1}^{p*\iota_{pF}^{*}} \bar{\pi}_{H}^{p*1-\iota_{pF}^{*}} & \text{if } j = 1, ..., \infty \end{cases}$$

Variables \tilde{P}_{H}^{*} and Y_{H}^{*} denote respectively prices and quantities applied by the home producer abroad (that is, applied to the foreign country and the rest of the world). Indices p refers to exported goods to be used by foreign firms in their production. We separate the markets of exported goods for direct consumption and for production purposes in order to ease the derivation of firms' optimal decisions. Parameter ξ_{p} is the Calvo probability of not being able to re-optimize home prices. Prices that are not adjusted are indexed to past inflation with a weight ι_p and to trend inflation with a weight $(1 - \iota_p)$. Variables χ are introduced to take these indexation mechanisms into account. Different Calvo and indexation parameters $(\xi_{p_F}^* \text{ and } \iota_{p_F}^*)$ apply for exported goods. This distinction adds flexibility in the fit of New Keynesian Phillips Curves (NKPCs) for foreign prices with the data on import prices. In the optimization of their prices, intermediate good firms are assumed to internalize the distribution costs of their goods. Therefore, the demand of final good firms is substituted into the demands of homogeneous assemblers (23), (24) and (25), and intermediate good firms consider the following demand constraints:

$$Y_{H,t}(v) = G'^{-1}\left(\frac{P_{H,t}^{D}(v)}{P_{H,t}^{D}}\mathcal{I}_{t}\right)\frac{1}{1+\delta_{f}}Y_{H,t}^{D},$$
(34)

$$Y_{H,t}^{*}(v) = G'^{-1}\left(\frac{P_{H,t}^{D*}(v)}{P_{H,t}^{D*}}\mathcal{I}_{t}^{*}\right)\frac{1}{1+\delta_{f}^{*}}Y_{H,t}^{D*},$$
(35)

$$Y_{H,t}^{p*}(v) = G'^{-1}\left(\frac{P_{H,t}^{p*}(v)}{P_{H,t}^{p*}}\mathcal{I}_{t}^{p*}\right)\frac{1}{\rho_{m}^{*}}Y_{t}^{*}.$$
(36)

The assumption of the internalization of distribution costs makes our price setting structure consistent with the pricing-to-market logic of the literature (see for instance Corsetti and Dedola, 2005). A consequence of this assumption is the direct influence of the distribution parameter δ_f^* in the NKPC for foreign prices. Given the assumed complementarity in the distribution channel, the retail price of a domestic good in t + j for a firm that last resets its price in t can be decomposed as follows:

$$P_{H,t+j}^{D}(v) = \frac{1}{1+\delta_f} \tilde{P}_{H,t}(v) \chi_{t,j} + \frac{\delta_f}{1+\delta_f} P_{H,t+j}$$
(37)

and a similar expression holds for the retail price of exports for direct consumption:

$$P_{H,t+j}^{D*}(v) = \frac{1}{1+\delta_f^*} \tilde{P}_{H,t}^*(v) \chi_{t,j}^* + \frac{\delta_f^*}{1+\delta_f^*} P_{F,t+j}^*.$$
(38)

Symmetrically, the retail price of imports from a home economy point of view and for foreign producers that last reset prices in t is:

$$P_{F,t+j}^{D}(v) = \frac{1}{1+\delta_f} \tilde{P}_{F,t}(v) \chi_{t,j} + \frac{\delta_f}{1+\delta_f} P_{H,t+j}.$$
(39)

Marginal costs for producing differentiated goods are the same, be they sold domestically or exported. However the maximization problem with respect to domestic and export prices requires a separate treatment. Due to local market pricing, monopolistic firms face different currencies, demand characteristics and distribution costs when selling home and abroad, and find it optimal to charge different prices in the home and the foreign country. The loglinearised NKPCs for home and foreign inflation (i.e. imported inflation) depict these optimal decisions, and are presented in Appendix B. We report them here for clarity and discussion purposes. Small letters with a hat stands for detrended variables expressed in log-deviation from their steady-state values. The home production price inflation in log-linearized form writes as:

$$\hat{\pi}_{H,t} = \frac{\beta\gamma}{1+\bar{\beta}\gamma\iota_p}\hat{\pi}_{H,t+1} + \frac{\iota_p}{1+\bar{\beta}\gamma\iota_p}\hat{\pi}_{H,t-1} + \frac{(1-\xi_p)(1-\bar{\beta}\gamma\xi_p)}{\xi_p(1+\bar{\beta}\gamma\iota_p)}\frac{\eta-1-\delta_f}{\eta+\epsilon-1}(\hat{m}c_t-\hat{p}_{H,t}) + \varepsilon_t^{p_H} - \vartheta\mu_t^p,$$
(40)

where η is the steady-state price elasticity of demand,⁹ and ϵ measures the curvature of the demand while $\bar{\beta} = \beta \gamma^{-\sigma_c}$.¹⁰ In the absence of distribution costs, $\delta_f = 0$ and we obtain an expression similar to the inflation equation of Smets and Wouters (2007). The presence of distribution costs decreases the sensitivity of home inflation to firms' marginal costs. Shocks to the domestic price mark-up are introduced in the home NKPC through an ARMA process $\varepsilon_t^{p_H}$. Finally, we let the home price inflation react negatively to i.i.d. innovation in the composite consumption good price inflation (μ_t^p).¹¹ Concerning imported goods for direct consumption, the imported inflation from a home country (EA) point of view is

$$\hat{\pi}_{F,t} = \frac{(1 - \bar{\beta}^* \gamma^* \xi_{p_F}^*)(1 - \xi_{p_F}^*)}{\xi_{p_F}^* (1 + \bar{\beta}^* \gamma^* \iota_{p_F}^*)} \frac{1}{\eta - 1 + \epsilon} \left[(\eta - 1 - \delta_f) \hat{m} c_t^{\nabla} + \delta_f \hat{p}_{H,t} - (\eta - 1) \hat{p}_{F,t} \right] \\ + \frac{\bar{\beta}^* \gamma^*}{1 + \bar{\beta}^* \gamma^* \iota_{p_F}^*} \hat{\pi}_{F,t+1} + \frac{\iota_{p_F}^*}{1 + \bar{\beta}^* \gamma^* \iota_{p_F}^*} \hat{\pi}_{F,t-1} + \varepsilon_t^{p_F}.$$
(41)

Foreign exporters set prices in home currency, and take into account their real marginal costs expressed in the home currency, denoted by $\hat{m}c_t^{\nabla}$. As mentioned later in Section 2.3, we assume that a share β_m of one country's imports comes from the other modelled country. This assumption helps to reconcile the theoretical concepts of the two-country model with values observed for trade variables, which cover multi-country concepts. As a result, the total

⁹The price elasticity of demand is $\eta_t = -\frac{G'(z_t)}{z_t G''(z_t)}$, where $z_t = G'^{-1}\left(\frac{P_{j,t}^D(i)}{P_{j,t}^D}\mathcal{I}_t\right)$ with j = H, F. Parameter η defines the steady-state value of the price elasticity of demand.

 10 As in Eichenbaum and Fisher (2007) and de Walque et al. (2006), the curvature of Kimball's (1995) aggregator is defined as the elasticity of the price elasticity of demand with respect to relative price at steady-state. For instance, for home prices, we have:

$$\epsilon = \frac{\bar{\tilde{p}}_H/\bar{p}_H}{\eta_H(z_{ss})} \frac{\partial \eta_H(z_{ss})}{\partial \bar{\tilde{p}}_H}|_{z_{ss}=1} = 1 + \eta \left(1 + \frac{G^{\prime\prime\prime}(1)}{G^{\prime\prime\prime}(1)}\right)$$

Therefore, we obtain

$$\frac{\left(1 + (1 + \delta_f)\frac{G''(1)}{G'(1)}\right)}{\left(2 + \frac{G'''(1)}{G''(1)}\right)} = \frac{\eta - 1 - \delta_f}{\eta - 1 + \epsilon}$$

This result is used to obtain the coefficient in (40).

¹¹ The innovation μ_t^p associated with the consumption price inflation captures, among others, elements (as e.g. unprocessed food) that are absent from the model and bring some extra volatility to the actual CPI. The last term in equation 40 allows to clear this unmodelled CPI component from the price mark-up shock.

marginal costs of foreign exporters are equal to:

$$\hat{mc}_t^{\nabla} = \beta_m \left(\hat{mc}_t^* + \hat{rs}_t \right) + (1 - \beta_m) \varepsilon_t^{\text{row}},$$

where $\varepsilon_t^{\text{row}}$ is the ARMA(1,1) exogenous process driving the Rest of the World marginal cost expressed in domestic currency.¹² Due to the distribution channel, foreign exporters consider the level of home prices as a cost through the term $\delta_f \hat{p}_{H,t}$ in equation (41), while the weight assigned to real marginal costs is reduced. Moreover, local pricing implies that they use Kimball parameters that characterize the demand of home homogeneous assemblers in their optimal decisions.

The component of imports dedicated to be used as inputs in the production process has its own NKPC, which is expressed as follows:

$$\hat{\pi}_{F,t}^{p} = \frac{(1 - \bar{\beta}^{*} \gamma^{*} \xi_{p_{F}}^{*})(1 - \xi_{p_{F}}^{*})}{\xi_{p_{F}}^{*}(1 + \bar{\beta}^{*} \gamma^{*} \iota_{p_{F}}^{*})} \frac{\eta - 1}{\eta - 1 + \epsilon} \left(\hat{m} c_{t}^{\nabla} - \hat{p}_{F,t}^{p} \right) + \frac{\bar{\beta}^{*} \gamma^{*}}{1 + \bar{\beta}^{*} \gamma^{*} \iota_{p_{F}}^{*}} \hat{\pi}_{F,t+1}^{p} + \frac{\iota_{p_{F}}^{*}}{1 + \bar{\beta}^{*} \gamma^{*} \iota_{p_{F}}^{*}} \hat{\pi}_{F,t-1}^{p} + \varepsilon_{t}^{p_{F}}.$$

$$(42)$$

Compared to (41), terms implying the distribution costs parameter are absent from (42) as there is no distribution channel for imported goods for production purposes. Due to the similar nature of imported goods dedicated to direct consumption and production, we use the same exogenous ARMA process for foreign price mark-up shocks in (41) and (42).

As underlined in Jeanfils (2008), four different factors are likely to affect the exchange rate pass-through. First, a high Calvo parameter $\xi_{p_F}^*$ decreases the frequency of price revisions, and thus lowers the pass-through in the short term. As time elapses after a given shock, the proportion of firms that have been allowed to adjust prices increases continuously, and the effect of this mechanism shades off. Second, positive curvature in the demand curve ($\epsilon > 0$) reduces the pass-through. As the demand from assemblers becomes more elastic when adjusting firms increase their price, the cost of deviating from competitors is more important the higher the ϵ . Consequently, adjusting firms rise their prices by less than the rate of increase in their costs. Note that this demand elasticity channel disappears in the case of fully-flexible prices. If prices are flexible, all firms would change their prices by the same amount after a move in the exchange rate. Consequently, market shares and mark-ups would remain constant. Hence, the bulk of the effects of the price-dependent elasticity of demand is on short-term dynamics, and disappears in the long run when all prices adjust. Third, the share of distribution services δ_f attenuates the exchange rate pass-through. When setting optimal prices, foreign firms realise that their goods need to be combined with the home good

¹²However, this exogenous process cannot be disentangled from the one driving the price mark-up shock in the import price, i.e. $\varepsilon_t^{p_F}$. We therefore have to keep in mind in the subsequent analysis that the exogenous process $\varepsilon_t^{p_F}$ represent non explicitly modelled influences affecting the imported prices inflation coming from shocks either on the competitiveness of the market for imports, or on the RoW marginal cost or on the bilateral exchange rate with the RoW.

in order to reach final users. Moreover, an increase in their price is only partially reflected in the retail price of foreign goods. The share of distribution services is constant in our model, meaning that the difference between retail and wholesale prices persists and affects the ERPT in the long-run. Finally, a higher steady state demand elasticity η increases the sensitivity of price with respect to marginal cost and exchange rate. This mechanism plays a role only if ϵ or δ_f is strictly positive, as it is clear from equation (41). Intuitively, for positive values of either ϵ or δ_f or both parameters, the higher the price elasticity, the lower the mark-up and adjusting firms have a lower margin to absorb marginal costs and exchange rate movements. As a result, optimal prices will follow changes in exchange rate and costs more closely.

2.3 International trade

In this section, we report the equations related to international prices and quantities. The Rest of the World is not formally modelled and appears under the form of exogenous processes. From the home country point of view, the demand for exports is expressed as a share of the (non-oil) import demand of the other country $(M_{F,t})$ and an exogenous shock that captures changes in the import demand from the Rest of the World:

$$X_{H,t} = M_{F,t}^{\beta_m} \exp(\varepsilon_t^{nt}).$$
(43)

Parameter β_m measures the sensitivity of home country exports to foreign country imports. The non-energy component of imported goods for the home country $(M_{H,t})$ depends on the demand for foreign inputs by final goods firms, as well as on the demand for "transit goods" $(X_{F,t})$. The model takes into account the fact that a part of the imported goods are directly exported. In other words, they only transit in the home economy. The introduction of transit goods helps to capture co-movements between home exports and imports.¹³ To keep track of the amount of these transit goods, we introduce imported good aggregators that combine foreign produced goods used in the home economy $(Y_{F,t} \text{ and } Y_{F,t}^p)$ and transit goods into an aggregate imported good. We therefore obtain:

$$M_{H,t} = \left[\phi_m^{H} \frac{1}{\lambda_m} \left(Y_{F,t}^{T}\right)^{\frac{\lambda_m - 1}{\lambda_m}} + (1 - \phi_m^{H})^{\frac{1}{\lambda_m}} X_{F,t}^{\frac{\lambda_m - 1}{\lambda_m}}\right]^{\frac{\lambda_m}{\lambda_m - 1}},\tag{44}$$

where ϕ_m^H measures the relative proportion of consumed imported goods in non-energy imports, and λ_m is the elasticity of substitution between the two types of imported goods. Variable Y_F^T depicts total foreign goods, and consists in a CES aggregate of foreign goods for consumption and production purposes:

$$Y_{F,t}^{T} = \left[\phi_{F}^{\frac{1}{\lambda_{F}}}(Y_{F,t})^{\frac{\lambda_{F}-1}{\lambda_{F}}} + (1-\phi_{F})^{\frac{1}{\lambda_{F}}}(Y_{F,t}^{p})^{\frac{\lambda_{F}-1}{\lambda_{F}}}\right]^{\frac{\lambda_{F}}{\lambda_{F}-1}}.$$
(45)

Parameter ϕ_F accounts for the quasi-share of imported goods dedicated to direct consumption. A similar aggregator holds for exported goods, in order to take the transit goods into

¹³In our model, the import content of export includes the transit good as well as the part of foreign quantities used for the production of the export good.

account in total exports:

$$X_{H,t} = \left[\phi_x^{H} \frac{1}{\lambda_x} \left(Y_{H,t}^{T*}\right)^{\frac{\lambda_x - 1}{\lambda_x}} + (1 - \phi_x^{H})^{\frac{1}{\lambda_x}} X_{F,t}^{\frac{\lambda_x - 1}{\lambda_x}}\right]^{\frac{\lambda_x}{\lambda_x - 1}},\tag{46}$$

where ϕ_x^H is a bias parameter that takes into account the proportion of home-produced relative to transit goods in exported goods, and λ_x is the elasticity of substitution between the two types of exported goods. The demand functions for transit goods $X_{T,t}$ are derived from (46).

Prices associated with imported and exported goods aggregators are as follows:

$$P_{M,t} = \left[\phi_m^H \left(P_{F,t}^T\right)^{1-\lambda_m} + (1-\phi_m^H) P_{F,t}^{1-\lambda_m}\right]^{\frac{1}{1-\lambda_m}},$$
(47)

$$P_{X,t} = \left[\phi_x^H \left(P_{H,t}^{T*}\right)^{1-\lambda_x} + (1-\phi_x^H)P_{F,t}^{1-\lambda_x}\right]^{\frac{1}{1-\lambda_x}},$$
(48)

.,

where we assume that transit goods have the same price as foreign goods dedicated to consumption (P_F) .

Total imports are composed of non-energy and oil component of imports:

$$\mathbb{M}_{H,t} = \left[(1 - \phi_m^{oil})^{\frac{1}{\lambda_m^{oil}}} M_{H,t}^{\frac{\lambda_m^{oil}-1}{\lambda_m^{oil}}} + \phi_m^{oil} \frac{1}{\lambda_m^{oil}} OIL_t^{\frac{\lambda_m^{oil}-1}{\lambda_m^{oil}}} \right]^{\frac{\lambda_m^{oil}}{\lambda_m^{oil}-1}}.$$
(49)

The latter equation is associated with the following price index for total imports:

$$P_{\mathbb{M}_{H},t} = \left[(1 - \phi_m^{oil}) P_{M_t}^{1 - \lambda_m^{oil}} + \phi_m^{oil} P_{oil,t}^{1 - \lambda_m^{oil}} \right]^{\frac{1}{1 - \lambda_m^{oil}}}.$$
(50)

CES cost minimization implies that $P_{\mathbb{M},t}\mathbb{M}_{H,t} = P_{M,t}M_{H,t} + P_{oil,t}OIL_t$. The total of imported oil consists of oil imported for consumption and production purposes: $OIL_t = O_t^c + O_t^p$. The terms of trade is defined as the ratio of export prices, expressed in home currency, to total import prices: $TOT_t = \frac{P_{X,t}}{P_{\mathbb{M},t}}$.

2.4 Resource constraints and monetary policy

In our open economy model with two countries, consumption includes both domestic and foreign components, subject to different prices, and residents of the euro area are allowed to hold foreign bonds. These features lead to differences in real and nominal domestic resource constraints. The nominal resource constraint combines the aggregate budget constraints and profits of agents, and leads to a relationship that links the net foreign assets to the trade balance. It is used to pin down net foreign assets in the model:

$$\frac{S_t B_{F,t}}{R_t^{\dagger}} = S_t B_{F,t-1} + T B_t, \tag{51}$$

where the trade balance is defined as $TB_t \equiv P_{X,t}X_{H,t} - P_{\mathbb{M},t}\mathbb{M}_{H,t}$. Details about the derivation can be found in Appendix A.

The real resource constraints ensures that production equals demand. In our setup, it is assumed that governments purchase home produced goods only, and government spending (G_t) is treated as an exogenous AR(1) process. At the level of intermediate good firms, total domestic production is

$$Y_{t} = \int Y_{t}(v)dv = \int Y_{H,t}(v)dv + \int Y_{H,t}^{*}(v)dv + \int Y_{H,t}^{p*}(v)dv + \int Y_{H,t}^{d,H}(v)dv + \int Y_{H,t}^{d,F}(v)dv + \int Y_{H,t}^{d,O}(v)dv = \int G'^{-1} \left(\frac{P_{H,t}(v)}{P_{H,t}}\mathcal{I}_{H,t}\right) Y_{H,t}^{h}dv + \int G'^{-1} \left(\frac{P_{H,t}^{*}(v)}{P_{H,t}^{*}}\mathcal{I}_{H,t}^{*}\right) Y_{H,t}^{h*}dv + \int G'^{-1} \left(\frac{P_{H,t}^{p*}(v)}{P_{H,t}^{p*}}\mathcal{I}_{H,t}^{p*}\right) Y_{H,t}^{p*}dv + \int G'^{-1} \left(\frac{P_{H,t}(v)}{P_{H,t}}\mathcal{I}_{H,t}^{d}\right) Y_{H,t}^{d,O}dv + \int G'^{-1} \left(\frac{P_{H,t}(v)}{P_{H,t}}\mathcal{I}_{H,t}^{d}\right) Y_{H,t}^{d,F}dv + \int G'^{-1} \left(\frac{P_{H,t}(v)}{P_{H,t}}\mathcal{I}_{H,t}^{d}\right) Y_{H,t}^{d,O}dv = s_{H,t}Y_{H,t}^{h} + s_{H,t}^{*}Y_{H,t}^{h*} + s_{H,t}^{p*}Y_{H,t}^{p*} + s_{H,t}^{d}Y_{H,t}^{d,H} + s_{H,t}^{d}Y_{H,t}^{d,F} + s_{H,t}^{d}Y_{H,t}^{d,O} = s_{H,t}\frac{1}{1+\delta_{f}}Y_{H,t}^{D} + s_{H,t}^{*}\frac{1}{1+\delta_{f}^{*}}Y_{H,t}^{D*} + s_{H,t}^{p*}Y_{H,t}^{p*} + s_{H,t}^{d}\frac{\delta_{f}}{1+\delta_{f}}Y_{H,t}^{D} + s_{H,t}^{d}\frac{\delta_{f}}{1+\delta_{f}}Y_{F,t}^{D} + s_{H,t}^{d}\frac{\delta_{o}}{1+\delta_{o}}O_{t}^{D},$$
(52)

where $s_x = \int G'^{-1} \left(\frac{P_{x,t}(v)}{P_{x,t}} \mathcal{I}_{x,t} \right)$ stands for price dispersion measures. In the development above, we use the exponent (d, x) to differentiate between the uses of the home bundle.

Central banks (Fed and ECB) follow a nominal interest rate rule by adjusting their nominal interest rate in response to (i) deviations of inflation from target and (ii) deviations of output from their fully-flexible levels (denoted in the equations by an exponent f):¹⁴

$$\frac{R_t}{\bar{R}} = \left(\frac{R_{t-1}}{\bar{R}}\right)^{\varphi_r} \left[\left(\frac{\pi_t}{\bar{\pi}}\right)^{\varphi_\pi} \left(\frac{Y_t}{Y_t^f}\right)^{\varphi_y} \right]^{1-\rho_r} \left(\frac{Y_t/Y_{t-1}}{Y_t^f/Y_{t-1}^f}\right)^{\varphi_{\Delta y}} \varepsilon_t^r, \tag{53}$$

where π_t is the inflation rate of the consumption composite price and ε_t^r is the AR1 process followed by the i.i.d. monetary policy shock μ_t^r .

¹⁴The fully-flexible levels of output are the levels that would be observed in a counterfactual economy without any price and wage stickiness and free of mark-up shocks.

3 Estimation methodology

The model is estimated using a Bayesian full-information maximum likelihood approach along the lines of An and Schorfheide (2007) and Smets and Wouters (2007). The approach has the advantage to alleviate the numerical estimation of the large number of equilibrium relationships implied by our DSGE model. In particular, the inclusion of prior information over parameters adds more curvature to the likelihood function and helps to stabilize the non-linear optimization. The estimation of the model's parameters proceeds as follows. In a first step, we cast the model into a stationary form. All real variables are detrended with the deterministic trend γ , and nominal variables are replaced by their real counterpart by dividing by the appropriate deflator. For instance, capital becomes $k_t = \frac{K_t}{\gamma^t}$ and nominal wages are transformed into real detrended wages as follows: $w_t = \frac{W_t}{P_{\mathbb{C},t}\gamma^t}$. Secondly, non-linear equilibrium equations are log-linearised and solved using first-order approximation methods. Appendix B reports the log-linearised version of the model. It is augmented by measurement equations which link observed macroeconomic series with the model's variables in order to form a state-space system. Observed series and exogenous processes are discussed in the next section. Kalman filtering techniques are used to evaluate the joint distribution of the observables, i.e. the likelihood function. Using Bayes' rule, the likelihood function is then combined with a prior density for the parameters to obtain a posterior distribution. Markov Chain Monte Carlo methods are implemented in a Metropolis-Hastings algorithm in order to numerically find the parameters that optimize the posterior density function. Posterior estimates of optimal parameters are presented in Section 4 below.

3.1 Data and shocks

The database of observed variables used to estimate the above described model closely mimics those used by Smets and Wouters respectively for their EA (2003) and US (2007) estimated models and extends it to some typical open economy variables. For the United States, we use macroeconomic series from the Bureau of Economic Analysis, and for the euro area, the updated Area Wide Model database as described in Fagan et al. (2001). All real variables are expressed in per capita terms, dividing them by the working age population, and in quarter-on-quarter growth rates. For instance, data on output are expressed as follows:

$$dGDP_t = 100 \cdot \Delta \ln \left(\frac{GDP_t}{Pop_t}\right),\tag{54}$$

where *Pop* is the working age population. Employment is also divided by the working age population and, for the US, is multiplied by individual hours worked. To overcome the fact that there exists no consistent data on hours worked in the euro area, we follow Smets and Wouters (2003) and add the following equation for log-linear euro area employment to the model:

$$\hat{e}_{t} = \hat{e}_{t-1} + \bar{\beta}\gamma \left(\hat{e}_{t+1} - \hat{e}_{t}\right) + (1 - \xi_{e})\frac{1 - \xi_{e}\bar{\beta}\gamma}{\xi_{e}} \left(\hat{\ell}_{t} - \hat{e}_{t}\right),$$
(55)

where \hat{e}_t denotes the number of people employed, and $\hat{\ell}_t$ is the log-linearised labour. The introduction of a Calvo mechanism, where only a fraction ξ_e of the firms is able to adjust employment to the desired labour input, helps to take into account the fact that the employment variable responds only progressively to macroeconomic shocks. For the US, we work with hourly wage costs while for the euro area a wage cost per head concept is used.

The ten country-specific time series considered in the estimation procedure of the model are the growth rate in real gross domestic product (GDP), real private consumption (CONS), real investment (INVE), hours worked or employment (LAB), and real wages (WAGE), the inflation rate in consumption deflator (PCD), GDP deflator (YED) and import deflator (MTD), the short term interest rate expressed in annual terms $(STI)^{15}$ and the real level of net trade expressed in GDP percentage (NT).¹⁶ To these 20 variables we add two common series, the euro-dollar exchange rate (EXCRN) and the price of crude oil in USD (POIL). The estimation period starts in 1970 Q2 and ends in 2014 Q4. The observed macroeconomic series are linked to variables of the log-linearised version of the model in the following way

$$\begin{bmatrix} dGDP_{t} \\ dCONS_{t} \\ dINVE_{t} \\ dMAGE_{t} \\ dLAB_{t} \\ STI_{t} \\ dPCD_{t} \\ dYED_{t} \\ MTD_{t} \\ dEXCRN_{t} \\ dPOIL_{t} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} \bar{\gamma} \\ \bar{$$

where $\bar{\gamma} = 100(\gamma - 1)$ is the quarterly trend of the economy, and $\bar{\gamma}_{\ell}, \bar{\gamma}_{int}, \bar{\pi}_M, \bar{\gamma}_s, \bar{\pi}_{oil}$ are constants that are estimated along with the structural parameters of the model. Consistent with the concept of value-added output used in the data, the observable on GDP growth is related to domestically produced intermediate good \hat{j}_t , which corresponds to the log-linearised output of equation (27). Finally, $\bar{r} = 100(\bar{\pi}_{\mathbb{C}}/\bar{\beta} - 1)$ is the steady-state nominal interest rate where $\bar{\pi}_{\mathbb{C}} = 1 + \bar{\pi}/100$. The coefficient α_m is steady-state ratio of total imports on GDP. Variables $\mathbf{c}, \hat{\mathbf{m}}$ and \hat{rs}_t stands for log deviations from steady state of respectively composite consumption, total imports and real exchange rate.

¹⁵The 3-month Federal Fund rate is used in the US dataset. For the euro area, it is the 3-month EURIBOR interest rate as published in the Monthly Bulletin.

¹⁶In the AWM database, reported imports and exports are computed following a gross concept, i.e. mixing trade flows between countries within and outside the euro area. Observing the net trade instead of both its components allows to cancel out the major part of the trade flows inside the euro area. The remaining short run intra trade movement will feed the RoW demand shock.

A total of 22 structural shocks are introduced in order to estimate the model based on the 22 macroeconomic time series. Table 1 reports all the shocks, their symbol and their associated stochastic process. Most of the shocks are standard in the closed economy DSGE

Table 1: Description of structural shocks. All processes are replicated twice, once for the home country (EA) and once for the foreign country (US). The only exceptions are the oil price shock and the UIRP exchange rate shocks, which are common to the two areas.

Domestic shocks	shock	process	cross-country corr.
TFP	μ_t^a	$\varepsilon_t^a, \operatorname{AR}(1)$	\checkmark
Risk premium	μ^b_t	$\varepsilon_t^b, AR(1)$	\checkmark
Investment technology	μ_t^i	$\varepsilon_t^i, \operatorname{AR}(1)$	
Government spending	μ_t^g	ε_t^g , AR(1) + reaction to μ_t^a	
Wage mark-up	μ_t^w	$\varepsilon_t^w, \text{ARMA}(1,1)$	
Home price mark-up	$\mu_t^{p_H}$	$\varepsilon_t^{p_H}$, ARMA(1,1)	
Consumption price	μ_t^p	ε_t^p , Random Walk	
Interest-rate	μ^r_t	$\varepsilon_t^r, \mathrm{AR}(1)$	\checkmark
International shocks			
Rest of the World demand	μ_t^{nt}	ε_t^{nt} , AR(1) + reaction to μ_t^a	
Foreign price mark-up	$\mu_t^{p_F}$	$\varepsilon_t^{p_F}$, ARMA(1,1)	
Oil price	μ_t^{poil}	$\varepsilon_t^{poil}, \text{ARMA}(1,1)$	
UIRP exchange rate	μ_t^s	$\varepsilon_t^s, AR(1)$	

literature: shocks to total factor productivity, investment-specific technology, risk premium, exogenous government spending, home price mark-up, wage mark-up and to monetary policy. The risk premium shock intervenes in both the Euler equation for (composite) consumption and the equation that determines the price of capital. In the former equation, its role is to introduce a wedge between the interest rate determined by monetary authorities and the return on assets held by households. In the latter equation, a positive risk premium shock reduces the price of capital and has a deterring effect on investment. The MA component in ARMA processes allows to capture short term volatility in price and wage mark-up shocks.¹⁷ Finally, we recognize that we have a formal modelling of the trade channel only, while the two regions considered are also connected through financial and technological links. In order to somehow circumvent this potential weakness and allow further cross-country feedback effects, we introduce and estimate cross-country correlation terms in TFP, risk premium and interest-rate i.i.d. shocks. International shocks (net trade preferences and foreign price mark-up)¹⁸ capture shocks originating from the Rest of the World. As the latter is partly common to both modelled economies, it certainly makes sense to let them to be correlated as well.

¹⁷For example, the so-called "wage mark-up" shock is actually a mix between a persistent labour supply shock and a i.i.d. mark-up shock. As such it may be interpreted both as a mark-up or a supply shock.

¹⁸Shocks to the import prices of one country include exogenous changes in the prices of imports to the Rest of the World, as well as exogenous movements to the exchange rate between the country and the Rest of the World.

The international spillovers generated by the model will be discussed in Section 7 below. Finally, following Smets and Wouters (2007), we let the productivity shock to be a potential driver for external demand. In their closed economy set-up, this feature goes through their only exogenous demand process ε_t^g while in our case it will mainly go through the external demand process ε_t^{nt} . However, we do not close the ε_t^g channel as it seems empirically relevant for the US economy.

3.2 Calibration and priors

Following common practice, we fix the value of some parameters that are poorly identified by the observed variables. This is equivalent to choosing extremely tight priors for these parameters. Calibrated and implied parameters are reported in Table 2. The demand components in proportion of private GDP are fixed at their historical averages. Most calibrated values are standard in the DSGE literature. The capital depreciation rate is fixed at 0.025, which corresponds to 10% annually. The parameter governing the wage mark-up, λ_w is set at 0.25. Following Smets and Wouters (2007), the curvature of the demand from homogeneous assemblers (Kimball curvature) is set at 10.

We further assume that the demand for transit goods evolves one-to-one with the demand for exported goods, which implies a value of 0 for λ_x . The price elasticity of oil demand for consumption, λ_{oil} is set at 0.3, as in Natal (2012) and consistent with estimates found in Kilian and Murphy (2014). For the euro area, the share of oil in consumption, ϕ^{oil} , is approximated through Eurostat data on energy expenditures which averages around 4% for the period from 2000 to 2013. For the US, as in Natal (2012), and in line with US NIPA data, this share is set at 6%. The oil shares in imported and exported goods for the euro area are matched with Eurostat data on the category of mineral fuels, lubricants and related materials (average on the period 1999-2012). For the US, oil shares in imports and exports are set to be broadly in line with OECD data on an equivalent category (that is, "petroleum, petroleum products and related materials"). The home bias in final demand, ϕ_H , is set equal to 0.87 and 089 respectively. For such values, evaluated at the priors means of the other related parameters, total imports represent a share of 17% of GDP for the euro area, as reported by van der Helm and Hoekstra (2009), and 15% of GDP for the US, consistently with US data dating back to the year 2000.

The priors used in the Bayesian estimation procedure are not very different from those used by predecessors in similar kind of estimation and are fully described in Tables 3 to 7 reporting the posterior estimates. The standard deviations of shocks are assumed to follow an inverted Gamma distribution with mean 0.2 and 2 degrees of freedom, which is a pretty loose prior. The autocorrelation (and moving average) parameters of the AR(MA) exogenous processes are assumed to be distributed along a Beta distribution with a mean of 0.5 and a standard deviation of 0.2. When we estimate shocks correlations, we pose as prior for the correlation parameters a normal distribution centered on zero with a standard deviation of 0.3.

Parameters	symbol	EA	US
Consumption to gdp	\bar{c}/\bar{y}	0.583	0.664
Investment to gdp	$ar{\imath}/ar{y}$	0.213	0.176
Government spending to gdp	$ar{g}/ar{y}$	0.204	0.160
Capital depreciation	au	0.025	0.025
Wage elasticity	λ_w	0.250	0.250
Kimball curvature	ϵ	10	10
Substitution transit goods	λ_x	0	0
Oil demand elasticity	λ_{oil}	0.300	0.300
Oil share in consumption	ϕ^{oil}	0.040	0.060
Oil share in exports	ϕ_x^{oil}	0.040	0.080
Home bias in cons.	ϕ_H	0.87	0.89

Table 2: Calibrated parameters.

The prior distribution chosen for the Calvo and indexation parameters in the various NKPCs of the model is a Beta distribution with mean 0.5 and standard deviation 0.15. This prior is also shared by the capital utilization rate adjustment cost parameter. The parameters of the utility function are assumed to be distributed as follows: the inverse of the intertemporal elasticity of substitution is centered on 1.5 with a standard deviation of 0.25, the habit parameter fluctuates around 0.6 with a standard error of 0.1, the Frisch elasticity is assumed to fluctuate around 2 with a standard deviation of 0.75. For the prior of the investment adjustment cost parameter, we follow Christiano et al. (2005) and center it on 4 with a standard error of 1.5. We assume a prior mean of 0.25 for the share of the fixed costs in the production function, with a standard error of 0.125.

The parameter driving the persistence of the Taylor rules is assumed to be Beta distributed around 0.75 with standard error 0.1, while the long run reactions on inflation and the output gap are assumed to be Normal distributed around respectively 1.5 and 0.1, with standard deviation 0.15 and 0.03. The prior for the short run reaction to changes in the output gap is fixed around 0.1.

For the parameters that are specific to the open economy dimension of the model, we impose the following prior distributions. The smoothing parameter of the UIRP condition, θ_s , is Beta distributed around 0.3 with standard error 0.1. The share of home produced goods in foreign imports, β_m , is assumed to follow a Beta distribution with mean 0.5 and standard error 0.1. The parameters driving the share of oil products and imported goods in the production process, i.e. ρ_o and ρ_m , are normally distributed respectively around 0.006 and 0.06. Parameters driving the size of the distribution sector related to the imported goods (δ_f) and the oil products (δ_o) follow both a Gamma distribution, with respective means 0.7 and 3.5, i.e. respective shares of the distribution sectors of about 40% and 80%. Finally, the elasticity of substitution between home produced and foreign goods in consumption and investment bundles, λ , is Gamma distributed around 3 with standard deviation 1, which corresponds to a pretty loose prior. The associated adjustment cost Ω shares the same prior distribution as the one assumed for the investment adjustment cost.

4 Posterior estimates

The shock structure of the two economies is identical but some differences show up in the estimates, reported in Tables 3 and 4. Let us quickly pin down the most salient ones. The standard error of the TFP shock is a bit more than 70% higher in the euro area than in the US, for an identical persistence. In what the monetary policy shock concerns, its standard deviation is higher in the US, but this is compensated by a lower persistence than estimated for the euro area. The same kind of difference is observed for the wage mark-up shock. The standard deviation of the risk premium shock is estimated to be quite different in both economies, but this is also one of the less precisely estimated dispersion parameters. The difference between the posterior mode and mean for the standard deviation of the US shock attests to the difficulty to pin down this parameter when including the Great Recession period. Note also that the estimated processes of the shocks to the investment cost functions differ notably between the two regions, being much more persistent in the US than in the euro area. Finally, the typically open economy shocks (import price shocks, export demand shocks, oil price and UIRP shocks) are all characterized by large standard deviations and pretty strong persistences. The standard deviation of the export demand shock is much bigger in the euro area than in the US. This is explained by (i) the above mentioned remaining intra-euro zone trade and (ii) by the fact that the exogenous external demand is estimated to be much more reactive to TFP innovations on the western shore of the Atlantic.

Looking at the correlations estimated between shocks (bottom of Table 3), it appears that productivity shocks are not significantly correlated, indicating that the co-movements in technology shocks do not help to account for transatlantic spillovers. The risk premium and monetary policy shocks are more strongly correlated, confirming that shocks to the financial sector might offer a better cross-country transmission channel. Import price shocks are the most strongly correlated, with a correlation coefficient of 0.54. Indeed, even though Rests of the World are not identical for both economies, they nevertheless share a large common component. It is noteworthy that the correlation between export demand shocks is negative, although not strongly significantly different from zero: on average, a positive external demand shock oriented towards one economy is made at the expense of the trading partner. Finally, we observe that technology shocks create extra internal and external exogenous demands, especially in the United States.

As already mentioned in previous studies (e.g. Smets and Wouters, 2005; de Walque et al., 2005), the estimated structural parameters of domestic economy blocks, reported in Table 6, are fairly similar (i) to their estimates in closed economy set-ups and (ii) in both the euro area and the United States. The only noticeable differences with respect to the latter dimension consist first in an investment adjustment cost estimated higher in the euro area (7.7) than in the US (4.9) and second, in a lower estimated Frisch elasticity for the euro area

					Estim	ated max.	······································			
Std errors of th	e shocks	distribution	mean	d.f.	pc mode	sterior std. error	posteri Mean	or distrib 5%	ution (MH) 95%	
	symbol									
Euro area	symbol									
TFP	μ^a_{eat}	inv. gamma	0.200	2.000	0.820	0.104	0.815	0.629	1.024	
risk premium	$\mu_{ea,t}^{b}$	inv. gamma	0.200	2.000	0.282	0.077	0.407	0.173	0.724	
gov. spending	$\mu_{ea,t}^{g}$	inv. gamma	0.200	2.000	0.378	0.021	0.382	0.341	0.423	
investment	$\mu_{ea.t}^{i}$	inv. gamma	0.200	2.000	0.438	0.047	0.446	0.351	0.544	
monetary policy	$\mu_{ea.t}^{r}$	inv. gamma	0.200	2.000	0.141	0.009	0.143	0.126	0.161	
price mark-up	μ_{eq}^{pH}	inv. gamma	0.200	2.000	0.136	0.012	0.131	0.106	0.157	
wage mark-up	μ_{ea}^{w}	inv. gamma	0.200	2.000	0.158	0.015	0.157	0.128	0.187	
cons. price	$\mu_{ea,t}^p$	inv. gamma	0.200	2.000	0.222	0.012	0.224	0.201	0.249	
import price	μ_{aa}^{pF}	inv. gamma	0.200	2.000	0.857	0.117	0.853	0.617	1.100	
RoW demand	$\mu_{ea,t}^{nt}$	inv. gamma	0.200	2.000	2.273	0.204	2.416	1.984	2.891	
United States										
TFP	$\mu^a_{us,t}$	inv. gamma	0.200	2.000	0.476	0.030	0.481	0.424	0.540	
risk premium	$\mu^{b}_{us,t}$	inv. gamma	0.200	2.000	0.806	0.269	1.185	0.538	1.938	
gov. spending	$\mu_{us,t}^{\tilde{g}^{\circ},\circ}$	inv. gamma	0.200	2.000	0.445	0.026	0.455	0.403	0.508	
investment	$\mu^i_{us,t}$	inv. gamma	0.200	2.000	0.277	0.029	0.291	0.232	0.353	
monetary policy	$\mu_{us,t}^r$	inv. gamma	0.200	2.000	0.233	0.014	0.237	0.210	0.265	
price mark-up	μ_{ust}^{pH}	inv. gamma	0.200	2.000	0.134	0.011	0.134	0.111	0.157	
wage mark-up	$\mu_{us,t}^{w}$	inv. gamma	0.200	2.000	0.378	0.026	0.382	0.332	0.434	
cons. price	$\mu_{us,t}^{\tilde{p}^{s,i}}$	inv. gamma	0.200	2.000	0.177	0.010	0.179	0.160	0.199	
import price	μ_{ust}^{pF}	inv. gamma	0.200	2.000	1.145	0.133	1.178	0.894	1.489	
RoW demand	$\mu^{nt}_{us,t}$	inv. gamma	0.200	2.000	1.341	0.113	1.408	1.180	1.653	
common										
UIRP	μ_t^s	inv. gamma	0.200	2.000	0.658	0.158	0.599	0.281	0.936	
oil price	μ_t^{oil}	inv. gamma	0.200	2.000	0.165	0.009	0.168	0.151	0.187	
cross-country co	orrelations	distribution	mean	std. dev.						
TFP		normal	0.000	0.300	0.067	0.076	0.064	-0.084	0.211	
risk premium		normal	0.000	0.300	0.194	0.082	0.166	0.008	0.324	
monetary policy		normal	0.000	0.300	0.326	0.070	0.315	0.177	0.448	
import price		normal	0.000	0.300	0.537	0.061	0.518	0.395	0.637	
Kow demand		normal	0.000	0.300	-0.144	0.095	-0.156	-0.336	0.024	

Table 3: Prior and posterior parameter estimates: shocks standard errors and correlations

					Estim	ated max.	Posteri	or distr	ibution	
ARMA		Prior distribution			pc	sterior	(MH)			
shocks	para	ameters	distribution	mean	std. dev.	mode	std. error	Mean	5%	95%
		symbol								
Euro area										
TFP	\mathbf{AR}	$ ho_a$	beta	0.500	0.200	0.975	0.007	0.974	0.959	0.989
risk premium	\mathbf{AR}	$ ho_b$	beta	0.500	0.200	0.902	0.023	0.868	0.786	0.934
gov. spending (G)	\mathbf{AR}	ρ_{a}	beta	0.500	0.200	0.912	0.028	0.912	0.855	0.967
investment	AR	ρ_i^{j}	beta	0.500	0.200	0.446	0.071	0.453	0.314	0.590
monetary policy	AR	ρ_r	beta	0.500	0.200	0.281	0.057	0.291	0.174	0.411
price mark-up (PH)	AR	ρ_{nH}	beta	0.500	0.200	0.889	0.047	0.862	0.741	0.959
price mark-up (PH)	MA	ν_{nH}	beta	0.500	0.200	0.835	0.071	0.777	0.576	0.933
wage mark-up	AR	ρ_{uv}	beta	0.500	0.200	0.979	0.006	0.979	0.966	0.990
wage mark-up	MA	ν_w	beta	0.500	0.200	0.912	0.026	0.911	0.859	0.958
import price	AR	ρ_{nF}	beta	0.500	0.200	0.962	0.018	0.962	0.929	0.991
import price	MA	ν_{nF}	beta	0.500	0.200	0.347	0.113	0.337	0.134	0.538
export demand	AR	ρ_{nt}	beta	0.500	0.200	0.867	0.043	0.885	0.807	0.962
reaction of PH to pcn	ne	ϑ_n	beta	0.500	0.200	0.571	0.060	0.572	0.452	0.692
reaction of exp to TF	Ρ	ϑ_a^P	beta	0.500	0.200	0.199	0.131	0.274	0.033	0.543
reaction of G to TFP		$\vartheta_g^{"}$	beta	0.500	0.200	0.108	0.036	0.112	0.043	0.184
United States										
TFP	AR	ρ_{a}	beta	0.500	0.200	0.976	0.012	0.975	0.951	0.995
risk premium	AR	ρ_h	beta	0.500	0.200	0.685	0.088	0.592	0.381	0.781
gov. spending (G)	AR	ρ_a	beta	0.500	0.200	0.942	0.022	0.940	0.898	0.979
investment	AR	ρ_i	beta	0.500	0.200	0.917	0.034	0.889	0.814	0.960
monetary policy	AR	ρ_r	beta	0.500	0.200	0.115	0.056	0.140	0.037	0.246
price mark-up (PH)	\mathbf{AR}	ρ_{nH}	beta	0.500	0.200	0.895	0.046	0.883	0.771	0.976
price mark-up (PH)	MA	ν_{nH}	beta	0.500	0.200	0.834	0.066	0.810	0.652	0.942
wage mark-up	AR	ρ_{av}	beta	0.500	0.200	0.956	0.027	0.933	0.799	0.994
wage mark-up	MA	ν_w	beta	0.500	0.200	0.902	0.081	0.893	0.834	0.949
import price	AR	ρ_{mF}	beta	0.500	0.200	0.965	0.015	0.965	0.932	0.943
import price	MA	ν_{nF}	beta	0.500	0.200	0.467	0.124	0.432	0.191	0.662
export demand	\mathbf{AR}	ρ_{mt}	beta	0.500	0.200	0.944	0.018	0.952	0.918	0.986
reaction of PH to pcn	ne	ϑ_n	beta	0.500	0.200	0.331	0.083	0.336	0.177	0.504
reaction of exp to TF	Р	ϑ_{a}^{p}	beta	0.500	0.200	0.833	0.112	0.774	0.541	0.973
reaction of G to TFP		ϑ_g	beta	0.500	0.200	0.540	0.072	0.531	0.387	0.677
common										
UIRP	AR	ρ_{s}	beta	0.500	0.200	0.776	0.066	0.806	0.676	0.928
oil price	AR	ρ_{oil}	beta	0.500	0.200	0.940	0.018	0.942	0.907	0.976
oil price	MA	Voil	beta	0.500	0.200	0.244	0.076	0.249	0.107	0.396

 $Table \ 4: \ Prior \ and \ posterior \ parameter \ estimates: \ structure \ of \ the \ stochastic \ processes$

	Prior	Estim	ated max. sterior	Posterior distribution (MH)					
shocks		distribution	mean	std. dev.	mode	std. error	Mean	`5 %́	95%
	symbol								
trends Euro area									
GDP price infl.	$\bar{\pi}$	norm	0.500	0.300	0.980	0.121	0.986	0.783	1.191
imp. price inflation	$\bar{\pi}_m$	norm	0.500	0.300	0.249	0.039	0.241	0.158	0.322
labour	\overline{l}	norm	0.000	0.500	-0.027	0.018	-0.034	-0.069	0.003
GDP real growth	$\bar{\gamma}$	norm	0.400	0.100	0.413	0.009	0.410	0.393	0.428
net trade	$n\bar{x}$	norm	2.000	0.500	2.230	0.365	2.174	1.472	2.892
trends United Sta	\mathbf{tes}								
GDP price infl.	$\bar{\pi}$	norm	0.500	0.300	0.640	0.111	0.638	0.461	0.817
imp. price inflation	$\bar{\pi}_m$	norm	0.500	0.300	0.498	0.054	0.490	0.377	0.604
labour	\overline{l}	norm	0.000	0.500	-0.032	0.016	-0.031	-0.061	-0.001
GDP real growth	$\bar{\gamma}$	norm	0.400	0.100	0.369	0.022	0.367	0.316	0.413
net trade	$n\bar{x}$	norm	-2.000	0.500	-2.863	0.328	-2.576	-3.000	-2.000
trends common									
EUR/USD nom. exc	norm	0.000	0.200	-0.386	0.083	-0.362	-0.533	-0.179	
oil price inflation	$\bar{\pi}_{oil}$	norm	1.500	0.500	1.689	0.201	1.684	1.244	2.113

Table 5: Prior and posterior parameter estimates: constant trends

(1.02 versus 2.47). For the rest, the nominal stickiness as captured by the price and wage Calvo parameters is marginally smaller on the western side of the Atlantic, but this is partly compensated by higher indexations on past inflation.

The remaining estimated parameters are related to the open economy dimension of the model, and are reported in Table 7. A first set of parameters determines the degree of openness of the considered economies with regard to oil and non-oil foreign goods. The fraction of crude oil that is directly used in consumption is equal to $\frac{\phi_{oil}}{1+\delta_o}$, which is estimated to be equal to 0.6% in euro area and 0.8% in the US. Taking into account ρ_o , the share of oil required in the production process, imports of oil amount to 0.9% (resp. 1.1%) of GDP in euro area (resp. the US). The share of non-oil imports in GDP is estimated by $\frac{1-\phi_H}{1+\delta_f}\frac{\bar{c}+\bar{i}}{\bar{y}} + \rho_m$, i.e. around 14-15% of GDP in both economies. Finally, the share of imported goods that is immediately re-exported, $(1-\phi_x^H)$ is evaluated respectively at 23.5% and 14%.¹⁹

A second set of parameters determines the pass-through of the foreign prices and exchange rate fluctuations together with the substitution effects they yield in the trade flows. Among them, let us first address the case of the parameters shaping the NKPC for import prices, i.e. equation (41). The share of imported goods which is coming from the modelled partner economy, β_m , is estimated respectively around 29% (EA) and 47% (US), while the Calvo probability $\xi_{P_F}^*$ is evaluated at 0.31 and 0.35 in each economy, corresponding to an average duration of export pricing contracts of about two quarters.²⁰ The estimated indexation in export prices towards the modelled partner economy is estimated lower for the euro

 $^{^{19}}$ Note that the number estimated for the euro area is fairly in line with the evaluation of van der Helm and Hoekstra (2009).

²⁰We refer here to the Dixon and Kara (2006) way to compute this statistics: $\frac{1+\xi_{P_F}^*}{1-\xi_{P_T}^*}$.

		Prior distribution			Estim	ated max.	Posterior distribution		
parameters		distribution	mean	std. dev.	mode	std. error	Mean	5%	95%
1	symbol								
Euro area	symbol								
inv. adj. cost	$1/\Psi^{I^{\prime\prime}}$	norm	4.000	1.500	7.697	0.922	7.711	5.951	9.509
rel. risk aversion	σ_c	norm	1.500	0.250	0.909	0.044	0.928	0.833	1.023
inv. Frisch elast.	σ_l	norm	2.000	0.750	1.029	0.443	1.296	0.412	2.246
habit	λ_{hab}	beta	0.600	0.100	0.762	0.031	0.772	0.708	0.837
fixed cost	$\frac{\bar{y}+\Phi}{\bar{y}}$	norm	1.250	0.125	1.536	0.097	1.540	1.349	1.734
Calvo wage	ξ_w	beta	0.500	0.150	0.786	0.036	0.788	0.715	0.864
wage index.	ι_w	beta	0.500	0.150	0.214	0.103	0.243	0.057	0.437
Calvo price	ξ_p	beta	0.500	0.150	0.846	0.017	0.849	0.811	0.885
price index.	ι_p	beta	0.500	0.150	0.193	0.061	0.181	0.068	0.296
cap. util. adj. cost	$\frac{\psi^{\prime\prime}(1)}{nsi^{\prime}(1)}$	beta	0.500	0.150	0.651	0.137	0.615	0.368	0.853
alpha	α	norm	0.300	0.030	0.294	0.029	0.295	0.239	0.350
beta bar	\bar{eta}	beta	0.500	0.100	0.395	0.067	0.405	0.279	0.536
Calvo empl.	ξ_e	beta	0.500	0.200	0.807	0.019	0.799	0.763	0.834
United States									
inv. adj. cost	$1/\Psi^{I^{\prime\prime}}$	norm	4.000	1.500	4.926	0.999	5.602	3.729	7.550
rel. risk aversion	σ_c	norm	1.500	0.250	1.146	0.140	1.213	0.944	1.479
inv. Frisch elast.	σ_l	norm	2.000	0.750	2.475	0.634	2.692	1.448	3.953
habit	λ_{hab}	beta	0.600	0.100	0.707	0.044	0.734	0.655	0.806
fixed cost	$\frac{y + \Phi_{us}}{\bar{u}}$	norm	1.250	0.125	1.456	0.072	1.473	1.335	1.614
Calvo wage	ξ_w	beta	0.500	0.150	0.739	0.048	0.766	0.665	0.899
wage index.	ι_w	beta	0.500	0.150	0.392	0.130	0.430	0.181	0.692
Calvo price	ξ_p	beta	0.500	0.150	0.826	0.025	0.829	0.777	0.879
price index.	ι_p	beta	0.500	0.150	0.346	0.093	0.348	0.166	0.537
cap. util. adj. cost	$\frac{\psi^{\prime\prime}(1)}{nsi^{\prime}(1)}$	beta	0.500	0.150	0.746	0.103	0.735	0.550	0.907
alpha	α	norm	0.300	0.030	0.277	0.025	0.277	0.230	0.324
beta bar	$ar{eta}$	beta	0.500	0.100	0.352	0.064	0.393	0.253	0.536
Taylor rule euro a	area								
r lagged int. rate	$ ho^r$	beta	0.75	0.1	0.870	0.018	0.881	0.840	0.923
r inflation	$ ho^{\pi}$	norm	1.5	0.15	1.433	0.086	1.454	1.267	1.646
r output gap	$ ho^y$	norm	0.1	0.03	0.050	0.014	0.064	0.028	0.104
r d(output gap)	$ ho^{\delta^y}$	norm	0.1	0.03	0.151	0.021	0.157	0.115	0.200
Taylor rule United	d States								
r lagged int. rate	$ ho^r$	beta	0.75	0.1	0.832	0.020	0.833	0.793	0.872
r inflation	$ ho^{\pi}$	norm	1.5	0.15	1.549	0.110	1.545	1.335	1.762
r output gap	ρ^y_{sy}	norm	0.1	0.03	0.059	0.017	0.063	0.031	0.098
r d(output gap)	ρ^{o}	norm	0.1	0.03	0.185	0.020	0.184	0.146	0.224

 Table 6: Prior and posterior parameter estimates: domestic economy behavioral parameters

					\mathbf{Estim}	ated max.	Posterior distribution		
		Prior	Prior distribution			sterior	(MH)		
parameters		distribution	mean	std. dev.	mode	std. error	Mean	5%	95%
	symbol								
	C								
UIRP smoothing param.	θ_s	beta	0.300	0.100	0.355	0.041	0.333	0.239	0.421
Euro area									
$structural\ parameters$									
imp. goods in prod.	ϱ_m	norm	0.060	0.015	0.090	0.012	0.086	0.063	0.110
oil in prod.	ϱ_o	norm	0.006	0.002	0.006	0.001	0.006	0.003	0.008
distrib. in cons.	δ_f	gamma	0.700	0.500	0.461	0.128	0.520	0.270	0.791
distrib. in oil	δ_o	gamma	3.500	2.500	5.762	1.024	6.187	4.061	8.672
beta x	β_x	beta	0.500	0.100	0.392	0.107	0.457	0.301	0.622
beta m	β_m	beta	0.500	0.100	0.294	0.044	0.306	0.218	0.403
$trade \ parameters$									
Calvo imp. price	ξ_{pF}	beta	0.500	0.150	0.309	0.058	0.330	0.215	0.446
index imp. price	ι_{pF}	beta	0.500	0.150	0.196	0.079	0.214	0.064	0.374
elast. of subst.	λ	gamma	3.000	1.000	2.757	0.665	3.084	1.769	4.518
adj. cost	Ω	norm	4.000	1.000	3.027	1.124	3.141	0.935	5.301
(1-share of transit g.)	ϕ^H_x	beta	0.800	0.100	0.765	0.103	0.753	0.580	0.924
United States									
$structural\ parameters$									
imp. goods in prod.	ρ_m	norm	0.060	0.015	0.083	0.011	0.081	0.061	0.101
oil in prod.	ϱ_{o}	norm	0.006	0.002	0.007	0.001	0.007	0.004	0.009
distrib. in cons.	δ_f	gamma	0.700	0.500	0.449	0.099	0.494	0.295	0.711
distrib. in oil	δ_o	gamma	3.500	2.500	6.630	0.816	6.950	5.268	8.858
beta x	β_x	beta	0.500	0.100	0.391	0.107	0.400	0.211	0.595
beta m	β_m	beta	0.500	0.100	0.471	0.062	0.470	0.348	0.596
$trade \ parameters$									
Calvo imp. price	ξ_{pF}	beta	0.500	0.150	0.354	0.060	0.346	0.222	0.466
index imp. price	ι_{pF}	beta	0.500	0.150	0.356	0.113	0.361	0.155	0.580
elast. of subst.	$\tilde{\lambda}$	gamma	3.000	1.000	1.799	0.481	1.962	1.016	3.034
adj. cost	Ω	norm	4.000	1.000	4.224	0.933	4.242	2.433	6.062
(1-share of transit g.)	ϕ_x^H	beta	0.800	0.100	0.860	0.076	0.835	0.699	0.962

 Table 7: Prior and posterior parameter estimates: open economy parameters

area, at 0.20 versus 0.36. Together, these three parameters produce a pass-through of the bilateral exchange rate that is limited in the long run by distribution costs and the share of bilateral trade but, according to this share, does not take that long to produce its full effect.

Finally, the elasticity of substitution between domestic and foreign goods is a key parameter of the open economy block of the model. As highlighted by Corsetti et al. (2008), it does not only manage trade flows in response to relative prices but it also determines the reaction of the exchange rate to the various exogenous shocks. As this parameter governs the substitutability between domestic goods and imported and distributed goods, its value is furthermore mitigated by the estimate of parameter δ_f , driving the share of the distribution sector required to make imported goods available for final demand purposes. The trade elasticity is estimated fairly above unity for both economies, respectively at 2.8 (EA) and 1.8 (US). Such values are necessary to produce an expenditure switching effect that is large enough to guarantee the long-run stability of foreign asset accumulation and moderate the systematic reaction of the exchange rate to exogenous shocks.

5 Impulse-response analysis

After shortly describing the endogenous reactions to two domestic shocks, productivity and risk premium, we devote the major part of this section to the various open economy shocks in the model, i.e. shocks to the exchange rate, the Rest of the World demand, the foreign and the oil prices. This selection of the two domestic shocks is motivated by the fact that they are important contributors to real and nominal fluctuations as presented in the variance and historical decomposition analyses of Section 8 and Section 9. Moreover, cross-country correlation between risk premium shocks are also shown in Section 7 to generate interesting spillovers across countries. Additional impulse-response functions, related to the interest-rate shock, the investment-technology shock, the government spending shock, and the price and wage markup shocks, are reported in Appendix C.

We discuss the impulse-response functions from the euro area point of view. The posterior estimation of the model reveals that the characterizations of the euro area and the US economies are relatively symmetric. Consequently, the dynamics described in this section generally holds for shocks originated in the US.²¹ Note that in this section we switch off the cross-countries shocks correlation and adopt the more traditional view that shocks are purely orthogonal. This simplifies the reading of the transmission mechanisms and allows to introduce the discussion on the possibility to generate increased spillovers by allowing shocks to be correlated over the Atlantic. Finally, the impulse response functions displayed in this section are computed using the estimated posterior mode of the parameters.

²¹Differences can nevertheless occur in the amplitude of shocks, due to differences in estimated volatilities and persistence between EA and US shocks. These differences are reported in Section 4 above, where we discuss the posterior estimation of the model.

5.1 A positive productivity shock

Figure 1 shows the dynamics of selected variables after a productivity shock in the EA. Although productivity is modelled as a transitory shock, it is estimated as highly persistent with an AR(1) coefficient of 0.975. Consequently, the transitory productivity shock generates long lasting responses. A positive shock boosts output but to a lower extent than its fully-flexible equivalent, hence generating a negative output gap in the euro area. In order to unload extra production and to reflect lower marginal costs, prices of domestically produced goods decline, and drive consumption inflation down. The ECB reacts to the negative output gap and deflationary pressures by adapting the nominal interest rate downwards. Therefore the domestic economy undergoes a deterioration of its production price relative to the faced import price not only because of the initial deflationary pressure but also as a consequence of the ensuing depreciation of the nominal exchange rate. The shift in relative price shares the wealth effect of the productivity shock between the two economies as foreign households will benefit from reduced import prices.

Finally, the sustained aggregate demand in the euro area pulls up the demand for foreign goods, including US goods, and has thus positive effects on the US production. However, the above mentioned euro depreciation limits the positive spillover effects of euro area increased demand on the demand for US goods. The dollar appreciation increases the wealth of US households who adapt their consumption accordingly. Because of this extra push on demand, US firms hire more labour and capital services. The upwards pressure on the production factors prices more than counterbalance the decrease in import prices, pushing the marginal cost, production and consumption prices up.

Consistent with Smets and Wouters (2003) and Smets and Wouters (2007), employment falls after a positive productivity shock. Indeed, the aggregate demand adjusts slowly in the short term due to real and nominal frictions (price stickiness, consumption habit and investment adjustment costs). As a result, the positive response of output on impact is less important than the increase in the level of productivity, and the resulting labour demand is too weak to stimulate employment. The counter-cyclical nature of employment responses makes the productivity shock a bad candidate to explain recession periods accompanied by a fall in employment, as the ones that took place in the beginning of the 00's and during the recent financial crisis. Moreover, a negative productivity shock implies positive responses of inflation, which is inconsistent with the post-crisis episodes of low inflation and deflation observed in both economies during the Global financial crisis.

Figure 1: Impulse responses to a positive productivity shock in the EA. The posterior mode is used for the simulation. All impulse responses are reported as percentage deviations from the steady state, except for the impulse responses of the inflation and interest rates which are reported as annualised percentage-point deviations from steady-state. Increase in the real exchange rate corresponds to a depreciation of the euro with respect to the dollar.



5.2 A positive risk premium shock

The effects of a positive risk premium shock in the euro area are highlighted in Figure 2. The risk premium shock affects variables through two channels: a private saving channel and a capital price channel. In the first mechanism, a positive risk premium shock results in a positive private saving shock, which lowers euro area consumption, output and inflation, and re-directs resources towards investment. However, an increase in the domestic risk premium drives the market value of capital down, with a strong depressing effect on investment. This negative effect dominates the positive influence of the private saving shock, and the total response of investment to a positive risk premium shock turns negative. The fall in aggregate demand dampens labour demand and employment while real wages decline accordingly.

The ECB reacts to the depressed economic conditions by being more accommodative. European real rates decrease and the EA-US real rate gap expands, which induces a depreciation of the euro. Movements in domestic aggregate demand negatively impact the demand for foreign goods, and euro area imports decline. In the US, the appreciation of the dollar leads to lower import prices that pull down consumption inflation. The resulting stimulus in US internal demand more than compensates the decline in exports due to a weak euro area demand and the appreciation of the dollar. Even though US households substitute cheaper foreign goods in their final demand, the potential negative impact of this trade balance effect on output is partly compensated by a higher demand for the US home bundle used in the distribution of foreign goods. All-in-all, the response of US output to a euro area risk premium shock is slightly positive.

To conclude, a positive risk premium shock generates a persistent fall in domestic GDP, a decline in inflation and interest rates. Moreover, it implies pro-cyclical variations in investment, employment and wages together with a depreciation of the euro. These movements are consistent with the recent recession experiences, and makes the risk premium shock a good candidate for explaining the post-crisis period. As said earlier, economic activity reacts in opposite direction depending whether the shock occurred domestically or in the foreign economy, such that this type of shock hinders the potential of the model to generate positive spillovers between the economies. Allowing for positive correlations between risk premium shocks is certainly a promising way to alleviate somehow this problem and to enable variables to react in the same direction as it will be further discussed in Section 7 below.
Figure 2: Impulse responses to a positive risk premium shock in the EA. The posterior mode is used for the simulation. All impulse responses are reported as percentage deviations from the steady state, except for the impulse responses of the inflation and interest rates which are reported as annualised percentage-point deviations from steady-state. Increase in the real exchange rate corresponds to a depreciation of the euro with respect to the dollar.



5.3 A positive UIRP shock

Figure 3 reports the impulse responses associated with an UIRP shock simulated in order to induce a 10% depreciation of the euro with respect to the dollar on impact. In this simulation, the Rest of the World is assumed to behave as the US, and faces the same appreciation of their currency with respect to the euro. This assumption enables us to proxy the effects of a depreciation of the euro with respect to the currencies of all extra-EA countries. The last sub-plot shows dynamics in the euro area import and export prices and in the oil prices expressed in euro. The depreciation of the euro leads to a rise in euro area import prices. However, due to Calvo rigidities and to Kimball demand elasticity, the exchange rate passthrough (hereafter ERPT) at the border is imperfect, and euro area import prices (excl. oil) pick up by only 3.35% (in quarterly terms or 14.32% annually) on impact, which implies a ERPT of 33.5% for import prices.²² Moreover, as foreign goods go through a distribution channel, import prices at the border only partially reflects the total retail prices of foreign goods, and the ERPT to retail foreign prices (not reported on the figure) is limited to 2.31%on impact (in quarterly terms). Crude oil prices expressed in euro also increase following the depreciation of the currency. Their total impact on retail energy prices is nevertheless limited due to important estimated distribution costs.

The UIRP shock has several effects on domestic output. First, the resulting depreciation of the euro bolsters euro area exports and dampens imports. Moreover, euro area households react to higher import prices by substituting domestic goods for foreign goods. These effects are positive for domestic production. However, the decrease in the demand for foreign goods also translates into a decrease in the demand for the home bundle, with a negative impact on the euro area production. More importantly, the heightening of import prices generates inflationary pressures in the euro area, which leads to a tightening of monetary policy. The implied contractionary effect drives aggregate demand down. Finally, more expensive imported goods used in the production process prevent euro area firms' marginal costs to adjust downwards on impact, and domestic price inflation is slightly positive. All-in-all, the negative effects dominate the positive outcomes and euro area output goes down after a UIRP shock that depreciates the euro.

In an exercise not reported here for the sake of clarity, following the intuition behind the (static) Marshall-Lerner condition, immediate positive responses of euro area output and employment can be recovered in the case of a trade elasticity sufficiently high - higher than 5 in both areas. In this case, the fall in the demand for foreign goods is so important in the short term that it positively spills over euro area net trade and production, and leads to a sharp decline in US exports. Furthermore, the role of the monetary policy pointed above is

²²This estimate of the ERPT only takes the UIRP shock into account. A cleaner estimate of the ERPT implies the consideration of the complete structure of shocks. Based on simulated data by the model (under the assumption that the Rest of the World behaves as the opposite country), and following the methodology of Choudhri and Hakura (2015), regressions and VAR-based estimates of the ERPT for import prices are around 40% in the EA and 30% in the US. For the US, these estimates are close to what regression and VAR models deliver for our data augmented by an effective exchange rate series, that is an ERPT around 32%. For the EA, the simulated ERPT is somewhat overstated, as it is estimated to be around 26.5% in the data.

also crucial to explain the observed initial negative real effects of the depreciation. Would this channel be closed down, e.g. because the economy is blocked in the liquidity trap, the positive real effects of a depreciation would appear much more rapidly, if not instantaneously.

Responses of US variables to the UIRP shock are the mirror images of those of euro area variables. In the US, the dollar appreciation applies a downward pressure on US exports and on US import prices. The ERPT is comparable with the one observed for the euro area. US import prices at the border fall by 3.30% (while retail foreign prices fall by 2.29%). The decline in US import prices leads to deflationary consumption prices that stimulate aggregate demand. In order to address this stronger demand, US firms increase their demand for inputs, which drives real wages and the rental rate of capital up. However, marginal costs remain relatively stable due to the decline in the price of foreign intermediate goods used in the production process. As a result, US domestic production price inflation does not compensate the influence of import prices on consumption prices. This outcome generates an extra stimulus on aggregate demand compared to a model without imports in production.

Figure 3: Impulse responses to an international risk premium shock (UIRP shock), calibrated to induce a 10% depreciation of the euro with respect to the dollar. The posterior mode is used for the simulation. All impulse responses are reported as percentage deviations from the steady state, except for the impulse responses of the inflation and interest rates which are reported as annualised percentage-point deviations from steady-state. Increase in the real exchange rate corresponds to a depreciation of the euro with respect to the dollar.



5.4 A negative Rest of the World demand shock

When facing a negative Rest of the World demand shock (cf. Figure 4), output decreases as net exports dampen. The slump in production kicks off a deflationary spiral. Firms reduce their demand for inputs, which lowers employment, real wages and the rental rate of capital. Firms react to lower marginal costs by decreasing domestic prices. The ECB attempts to counteract the deflationary pressures by setting the nominal interest rate to a lower level. The expansionary monetary policy somehow attenuates the weakening effect of the lower rental rate of capital on investment. As a result, investment is stimulated after a negative RoW demand shock, while consumption moderately expands.

Due to the expansionary monetary policy, the euro depreciates, which causes a rise in import prices. This increase weakens the demand for foreign goods and produces negative spillover effects on US exports. Nevertheless, the deterioration in exports is somehow compensated in the US by the positive influence of movements in the bilateral exchange rate. The appreciation of the dollar triggers a fall in import and consumption prices in the US, pushing demand upwards. This is slightly reinforced by the complementarity between domestic and foreign goods in the distribution channel: improvement in US demand for imports translates into a marginal increase in the production of the US home bundle.

The dynamics implied by a negative Rest of the World demand shock share some features with the fluctuations implied by the 2008 crisis in the euro area: slump in output and employment, and the depreciation of the euro with respect to the dollar. Such a shock fits well in the tale of the weakening of the global economy during the crisis, or of the slow global recovery afterwards.

Figure 4: Impulse responses to a negative Rest of the World demand shock (i.e., shock ε^{nt} from the EA point of view). The posterior mode is used for the simulation. All impulse responses are reported as percentage deviations from the steady state, except for the impulse responses of the inflation and interest rates which are reported as annualised percentage-point deviations from steady-state. Increase in the real exchange rate corresponds to a depreciation of the euro with respect to the dollar.



5.5 Positive oil and import price mark-up shocks

Oil and import price mark-up shocks share the same complex pass-through as they both affect directly and indirectly the consumption price inflation. Directly and immediately via the respective proportion of oil and foreign goods in consumption; indirectly through their role as inputs in the production process, this influence being furthermore delayed by the intervention of nominal stickiness in the price setting. This combination produces a strong initial increase in consumption price inflation which is made persistent through the firm's marginal cost and price setting process.²³

Let us first consider the consequences of an oil price shock on the euro area economy, depicted in Figure 5. The shock is calibrated such as to imply an 10% increase in crude oil prices on impact. The brutal increase in consumption price yields a decrease in demand that is reinforced by the monetary policy tightening. The oil price influence in the marginal cost is sufficient to counterbalance the decrease in wage and capital return resulting from the depressed demand. This implies a persistent rise of the domestic production price inflation that will feed further the consumption price inflation. Finally, oil prices could also pass on the economy through their impact on the exchange rate, improving or deteriorating the value of the money and affecting the relative prices trade flows. However it does not seem to be the case in this model configuration, irrespective of the trade elasticity. The exchange rate reaction is rather reduced as prices and interest rates reactions are pretty similar in both the endogenous economies. The fact that both economies react identically to such a common shock makes it a good potential candidate to improve co-movements in the two modelled economies as it will be later emphasized.

The bottom-right sub-plot of Figure 6 displays the process profile of the euro area markup shock in import prices. Its ARMA(1,1) structure is estimated with an AR(1) coefficient of 0.96 and a MA coefficient close to 0.35. These estimates imply a high-frequency volatility, with a shock that quickly declines in the short run, but with effects that remain persistent in the medium and the long run. A foreign price mark-up shock generates a jump in imported inflation. This drives consumption inflation up and has contractionary effects on domestic aggregate demand, associated with substitution effects between foreign and domestic goods. Though real wages and the capital rental rate fall in response of a weak demand for production inputs, the higher prices of intermediated goods imported for production prevent firms' marginal costs to decline. Differences in relative prices between the two endogenous countries imply an appreciation of the dollar with respect to the euro. This appreciation dampens US exports (reported in the 8th sub-plot) and this deterioration in turn leads to a small decline in US production.

As for the UIRP shock, for particular combinations associating a sufficiently high trade elasticity with small enough adjustment costs in foreign quantities, substitution effects become significant and can lead to an increase in output and employment after a positive foreign mark-up shock. Finally, as noted in the previous section, the foreign price mark-up shocks

 $^{^{23}}$ Together with the intrinsic persistence of the shock processes, modelled as ARMA(1,1) structures.

have been estimated to be strongly positively correlated. Following the above analysis, this should help to increase co-movements in prices, exports and output.

Figure 5: Impulse responses to a positive oil price shock, calibrated such as to imply an 10% increase in crude oil prices on impact. The posterior mode is used for the simulation. All impulse responses are reported as percentage deviations from the steady state, except for the impulse responses of the inflation and interest rates which are reported as annualised percentage-point deviations from steady-state. Increase in the real exchange rate corresponds to a depreciation of the euro with respect to the dollar.



Figure 6: Impulse responses to a positive foreign price mark-up shock in the EA. The posterior mode is used for the simulation. All impulse responses are reported as percentage deviations from the steady state, except for the impulse responses of the inflation and interest rates which are reported as annualised percentage-point deviations from steady-state. Increase in the real exchange rate corresponds to a depreciation of the euro with respect to the dollar.



6 Assessing the out-of-sample forecasting performances

Forecasting performance is an important criterion in the assessment of a model credibility and usefulness for policy analysis. In this subsection, we analyse the out-of-sample forecast accuracy of the estimated two-country DSGE model. We compare the baseline version to several alternative DSGE specifications and also reduced form models such as VAR and BVAR. By evaluating a wide range of models, we are able to test whether predictions based on the theoretically-grounded DSGE model are competitive with those of reduced form approaches. By comparing the outcomes obtained from the models which utilize the prior beliefs (BVAR and DSGE), we check whether the prior information plays a role in improving the forecast accuracy and which prior, a-theoretical or implied by the DSGE restrictions, has more relevant content for predicting the future dynamics. All models are estimated on the same data set.

We would like to examine whether the additional cross-equation restrictions implied by the open economy set-up penalize or instead improve the predictions of the future economic development. Smets and Wouters (2007) demonstrate that the new generation of closed economy DSGE models compare very well with the VAR and BVAR models in terms of the forecast accuracy. The multi-country specification enables us to obtain the projections of the evolution of open economy variables such as net trade and the nominal exchange rate. Beside this we also consider a naïve open economy model which is simply the juxtaposition of two closed economy models plus exogenous processes for the nominal exchange rate, import and oil prices. The consumption price inflation is then computed as a weighted average of domestic, import and oil prices inflations.

We calculate forecasts for 8 country-specific and one common macroeconomic time series: output, consumption, investment, employment, real wages, nominal interest rate, consumption price inflation, the net trade and the nominal exchange rate. Variables are expressed in growth rates, except for the interest and exchange rates and inflation (in levels), and the net trade is expressed in percentage of GDP. The accuracy of the predictions is assessed through the traditional root mean squared forecast error (RMSE) measure, which is computed for one to eight horizon ahead predictions. We use a standard recursive forecast procedure which implies that the model is estimated up to a certain time period where the forecast distribution is computed and the estimation sample is extended by one more data point afterwards. The forecasts are computed for the period from 1995Q1 to 2014Q4. All the models are re-estimated every quarter. We compare the forecasting performances across the following model specifications:

- unrestricted VAR(2);
- BVAR(2) with Minnesota-style prior;
- Baseline DSGE as presented in section 2 with parameters estimated as in section 4;
- Smets and Wouters (2007) closed economy version, with consumption price inflation observed instead of the inflation in the GDP deflator;

- a naïve open economy version of Smets and Wouters (2007) as shortly described above.

Figures 7 and 8 depict the RMSEs across the different models for the euro area and the US variables respectively. Generally, the BVAR outperforms the VAR, which indicates that restricting a parameter space of the VAR with the prior information enables obtaining more accurate predictions. The forecast comparison exercise demonstrates furthermore that, overall, the baseline DSGE model specification does well compared to the reduced form models that are the VAR(2) and BVAR(2). The baseline DSGE model shows superior forecasting performance for US data, while for the euro area this is true for most variables. In forecasts of the nominal exchange rate, shown in the bottom right plot of Figure 8, the baseline DSGE model outperforms the VAR(2) and BVAR(2) models.

If we now compare the baseline DSGE model with pure closed economies Smets-Wouterstype of models, we observe that for all the domestic variables but the EA real consumption, the open economy model provides root mean square forecast errors that are either fairly equal or smaller than its closed economy equivalent. This shows that adding the open economy dimension mainly helps to improve the forecasting power of the Smets and Wouters (2007) model, or at least does not affect strongly its forecasting accuracy. The comparison with the naïve open economy variant of Smets and Wouters (2007) shows comparable results. The fully-fledged open economy model seems superior in some cases, such as for EA and US output, consumption and US inflation.

Figure 7: Root mean squared forecast errors on EA variables for alternative estimated models. The solid line stands for our baseline two-country model (DSGE). Closed economy Smets-Wouters models are in solid line with asterisk (DSGE SWclosed). The naïve open economy version is represented in the dash-dotted line (DSGE SWopen). VAR and BVAR models are represented in respectively red dashed lines and green solid lines with cross. Posterior modes have been used in the simulation.



Figure 8: Root mean squared forecast errors on US variables for alternative estimated models. The solid line stands for our baseline two-country model (DSGE). Closed economy Smets-Wouters models are in solid line with asterisk (DSGE SWclosed). The naïve open economy version is represented in the dash-dotted line (DSGE SWopen). VAR and BVAR models are represented in respectively red dashed lines and green solid lines with cross. Posterior modes have been used in the simulation.



7 Matching data moments and cross borders spillovers

In this subsection, we validate the model by comparing the stylized facts implied by the actual data to those of the simulated data from the estimated two-country DSGE model. More specifically, we calculate and contrast the model-based and empirical cross-correlations between the main observed macroeconomic data series (see for instance Fuhrer and Moore, 1995; Smets and Wouters, 2003; Gertler et al., 2008). We focus here on the following variables: real output, consumption, investment, the real exchange rate, consumption price inflation and the short term nominal interest rate, all in growth rates but the latter two. The empirical cross-correlations are based on a VAR(1) estimated on the same data sample as the DSGE model and covering the period from 1970:Q2-2014:Q4. The model-based cross-correlations generated from the DSGE model (that is 100 runs for a sample of 60 parameter draws from the posterior distribution).²⁴ The empirical and model-based cross-correlations are reported in Figure 9. The solid asterisk line represents the autocorrelation function (ACF) of the data, the solid line reports the autocorrelation function of the model and the dashed lines delimit the ninety percent posterior interval of the model correlations.

Figure 9 shows that, overall, the model does well in capturing the properties of the data. For the majority of variables, the empirical autocorrelation functions (reported on the first diagonal for the EA and the diagonal just above for the US) lie within the model confidence interval. The model does particularly well in reproducing the real exchange rate (*RER*) and output (Y) ACFs. One can however note a small difficulty for the model to fit the first order autocorrelation for euro area real consumption (C) and investment (I). The net exports (*NT*) are the only real series for which the data ACF is hitting the upper bound of the ninety percent confidence interval built around the model simulations. However, the model has more pain with the two nominal data series that are the consumption price inflation (*INF*) and nominal interest rate (*R*). Their model simulated variance is too small compared to the data and the model fails to generate a persistence in line with the observations. The difficulties in replicating the dynamics of nominal variables appears to be a general problem of sticky-price DSGE models and has already been described in King and Watson (1996) and Smets and Wouters (2003).

Concerning the within country cross-correlations, the model gives very satisfactory results for real GDP and its major components that are consumption and investments. Coming now to the open economy dimension of the model, we can say that it performs also quite well in reproducing the slightly negative (positive) cross-correlations of the real exchange rate with the EA (US) real GDP and its main components. Noteworthy, as displayed by the two sub-plots at the left end of the last row of Figure 9, the model has also no trouble with the traditional Backus and Smith (1993) puzzle. For memory, these authors remarked that the NOEModels fail to generate the observed correlation between the real exchange rate and the

²⁴For the VAR model in the following companion form: $y_t = Fy_{t-1} + \eta_t$, the vector auto-covariance function is computed recursively according to $\Gamma_j = FT_{j-1} = F^j \Gamma_0$, for j = 1, 2, ... Dividing each row and column of Γ_j by the square root of the corresponding diagonal element of Γ_0 , yields the vector autocorrelation function.

relative consumption (or GDP) between countries (see also Chari et al., 2002, on this topic). The typical issue is that this family of models usually focus on monetary and productivity shocks. For such shocks a raise in consumption is accompanied by a real exchange rate depreciation which is in stark contradiction with the observed feature that countries with high consumption on the cyclical frequency tend to appreciate. The model presented here is equipped with a wider set of shocks, among which risk premium and UIRP shocks that drive movements in consumption and real exchange rate in line with empirical observations.

It is well known from the literature (e.g. Justiniano and Preston, 2010) that pure trade open economy models usually do a pretty poor job in reproducing the transatlantic synchronisation of the real business cycles, as they fail to produce sufficient propagations of domestic shocks to the partner economy. The cross-correlations displayed at the penultimate row of Figure 9 prove that the model does not perform that bad in this respect. This is mainly due to the fact that some shocks have been allowed to be correlated. But we must confess that none of these shocks correlations has proved useful in improving the synchronization of nominal variables, i.e. the consumption price inflation and the nominal interest rate. Let us examine here which of the shock correlations are important and in which dimension. The upper side of Table 8 displays the shock correlations as they have been estimated. Each column refers to an alternative model specification. The penultimate column reports the numbers for the baseline model (m-7), which are the same as in Table 3 above, while in other columns they can be slightly different as the estimated correlations are influenced by the orthogonality imposed to some pairs of shocks. The bottom part of Table 8 presents the different correlations between euro area and US variables as obtained from the data on the one hand (first column), and from model simulations obtained with the corresponding estimated shocks correlations. The first information provided by the table is that, indeed, in the absence of any cross-countries shocks correlations, the real business cycles of the two economies would appear totally disconnected in the model (see Configuration m-1 in the table), while consumption price inflation and interest rates would be negatively correlated between trading countries instead of being strongly positively correlated as in the data. Second, allowing for correlations of the Rest of the World demand and price shocks (m-2) does not seem to help in any dimension. Correlations between productivity shocks (m-3) helps very timidly to obtain a positive correlation between consumptions. Finally, cross-country correlations between financial shocks (m-4) play the most important role in obtaining cross-country simulated co-movements in output and consumption. The risk premium shocks correlations is clearly predominant in this improvement and this is not astonishing as it may be seen a short-cut for the representation of an international financial system as developed by Dedola and Lombardo (2012), Kollmann (2013) or Kamber and Thoenissen (2013). However, Figure 2 tells us that the consumption price and interest rate reactions to a risk-premium shock remain rather limited, even though in the right direction. This explains that the estimated correlation in risk premium shocks is not sufficient to drive simulated inflation or interest rate synchronisation to the levels observed in the data.

It has been observed in Section 5.5 that both economies react in a similar way to oil price shocks which influence directly consumption prices. Increasing the share of oil in consumption could then help synchronise the nominal sides of the analysed economies. This potential channel is easily assessed by reducing strongly the share of the distribution costs for oil from the high estimated values to 1 (as implemented in Configuration m-8): the correlations between the simulated nominal series are strongly enhanced. However, blowing up the share of oil in consumption is extremely costly in terms of log-likelihood as it increases the volatility of consumption price inflation. This is therefore not directly the way to go, but it could be interesting to investigate further the possibility for other commodities to play the role of a common nominal shock.

Table 8: Cross-correlations between the EA and the US. The columns refer to alternative model specifications, differing from each other in terms of the shock correlations that are allowed for. Note: m-8 is a model where the share of oil in consumption has been increased strongly by setting parameter δ_o to 1, which amounts to triple the share of oil in consumption.

		m-1	m-2	m-3		`m-5	m-6	m-7	m-8
$\operatorname{corr}(\mu_{ea,t}^a, \mu_{us,t}^a)$		0	0	0.068	0	0	0.069	0.067	0.068
$\operatorname{corr}(\mu^b_{ea,t},\mu^b_{us,t})$		0	0	0	0.194	0	0.194	0.194	0.181
$\operatorname{corr}(\mu_{ea,t}^r, \mu_{us,t}^r)$		0	0	0	0	0.327	0	0.326	0.370
$\operatorname{corr}(\mu_{ea,t}^{nt}, \mu_{us,t}^{nt})$		0	-0.143	-0.144	-0.144	-0.144	-0.145	-0.144	0.001
$\operatorname{corr}(\mu^{pF}_{ea,t},\mu^{pF}_{us,t})$		0	0.540	0.540	0.536	0.542	0.536	0.537	0.879
correlations between as computed from	n macro data	econom series	ic series simulate	ed with					
		m-1	m-2	m-3	m-4	m-5	m-6	m-7	m-8
$\operatorname{corr}(\Delta Y_t^{ea}, \Delta Y_t^{us})$	0.303	0.077	0.056	0.064	0.100	0.086	0.109	0.137	0.190
$\operatorname{corr}(\Delta C_t^{ea}, \Delta C_t^{us})$	0.262	-0.005	-0.001	0.007	0.089	0.045	0.098	0.144	0.266
$\operatorname{corr}(\Delta I_t^{ea}, \Delta I_t^{us})$	0.278	-0.163	-0.130	-0.128	-0.112	-0.108	-0.109	-0.087	-0.023
$\operatorname{corr}(r_t^{ea}, r_t^{us})$	0.855	0.323	0.232	0.237	0.291	0.271	0.295	0.332	0.357
$\operatorname{corr}(\pi^{ea}_{a},\pi^{us}_{a})$	0.859	0.258	0.223	0.226	0.246	0.242	0.249	0.267	0.543

correlation between EA US shocks estimated or imposed (if set to zero)

Figure 9: Comparison of auto- and cross-correlations of the DSGE model (solid green line) and the data (asterisk blue line). Red dashed lines delimit the ninety percent posterior interval of the model correlations. In the upper bloc delimited by the first five rows, the lower triangular part (highlighted by blue boxes) corresponds to the EA. The upper triangular part (red boxes) is its mirror image adapted to the US. The last two rows (green boxes) are associated with cross-country and open economy auto- and cross-correlations. In these rows, RER and EXCRN are respectively the real and nominal exchange rate, rY, rC and rINF are the relative GDP, consumption and inflation of the two countries.



8 Conditional variance decomposition of the forecast errors

Tables 9 to 12 summarize the results for the variance decomposition of the forecast errors for output, inflation, the nominal exchange rate and the trade balance at different horizons based on the model estimates.

The first observation that follows from the output variance decomposition is the predominant role of the domestic shocks for output: around 72% for the euro area and some 93% for the US one period ahead increasing to 89% for euro area at the longer horizon, while it remains fairly constant for the US. The major difference between the two economies is due to the exports demand shock which is responsible for 23% of the output short run unexpected volatility in the euro area but quickly fades away. Note that the exogenous export demand process plays an important role as well in explaining the US output volatility, but as mentioned earlier, this passes much more via the TFP innovations that are allowed to affect the external demand via the ϑ_{nt} parameter.

Among domestic shocks, the unexpected short-run output fluctuations are mainly explained by demand shocks, that is the risk premium and government spending shocks. Compared to previous calculations for the closed economy models (e.g. Smets and Wouters, 2005), the contribution of exogenous foreign demand shocks/processes goes at the cost of the domestic demand shocks and especially the public spending shocks. This is not surprising given that, in closed economy, the public spending shock are defined as the residual term in the GDP identity. The role of government spending shocks decreases rapidly in both economies while the influence of the risk premium shocks peaks at 42% and 31% respectively in the euro area and the US, at a 4-quarter horizon. It then decreases slowly by one fourth of this value at a 10-year horizon in euro area, while the drop is more drastic in the US, about two third. The output variance over the business cycles, i.e. over a horizon from 10 to 40 quarters, becomes more and more influenced by labor supply shocks. In the euro area the productivity shock replaces progressively the role played initially by the net export shock, while in the US TFP shocks contribution is relatively constant at all horizons.

Spillover effects from shocks in the US economy towards the euro area or the other way round are too weak to explain a significant proportion of the output fluctuations. Trade shocks or processes have a much more significant impact as it has already been shortly discussed, even though short lived. Oil price shocks and exchange rate shocks do have a very small contribution to the output variance at the business cycle frequency. The influence of monetary policy shocks plays mostly at the short and medium horizons and culminates after one year with a contribution to output volatility around 10% in the EA and 12% in the US. Finally the various price shocks explain never more than 3% (EA) to 5% (US) of the output variance in both economies at the longer horizon.

Domestic shocks are also the major source for the forecast error in consumption price

inflation. Spillover effects between US and the euro area are again negligible, but the foreign shocks make up between one third of the variance in the short run and some 17 to 21% at the 10-year horizon. Among these, in the short run, oil shocks account for respectively 15% (EA) and 21% (US), other import price shocks for 14% (EA) and 13% (US) and UIRP shocks for 6% (EA) and 3% (US) of the inflation variance. Domestic mark-up shocks are by far the major source for unexpected volatility of the inflation process: price mark-up shocks are crucial in the short-run (about 42%) and wage mark-up shocks explain the long-run variance (30 to 40%) and take up most of the long-run trends in inflation. Innovations in the consumption price inflation are responsible for some 12-13% of the unexpected inflation volatility at the one-quarter horizon but their influence halves after 10 quarters in both economies. Remaining domestic shocks do explain at most 4% of inflation in the short run, and raises up to around 12-13% at the 10-quarter horizon. Note that their respective contribution can be pretty different in the two analysed economies, with investment specific shocks much more important in the US while in the euro area it is replaced by the risk premium shock.

The uncovered interest parity shock explains above 74% of the one-period-ahead forecast error variance of the nominal exchange rate. As the shock is fairly persistent, its contribution slowly decreases to 54% at a 10-quarter horizon and 29% at the 10-year horizon. The role of other open economy shocks is marginal. Consequently, domestic shocks explain the remaining share of the exchange rate variance, with a predominant role played by European shocks. Productivity, risk premium and monetary policy shocks have the highest contributions, which increase with the forecast horizon. In the US, investment specific shocks emerge at longer horizons.

The decomposition of the trade balance also provides some useful insights. About 70% of the short-run variance, in the trade balance is explained by open economy shocks, a share that decreases progressively towards 22-24% at the 10-year horizon. The UIRP shock strongly dominates in the trade balance decomposition of both areas, indicating a strong nominal component of trade balance variations. It accounts for about 60% of short-term fluctuations, while its contribution significantly drops towards 16% in the long run. In the euro area, exogenous demand shocks contribute to 10% in the short term, but become negligible as the horizon expands. Domestic shocks happen to play a relatively important role as well at long horizons. This is particularly the case of the productivity, risk premium and wage mark-up shocks.

Together these results for the exchange rate and the trade balance decomposition illustrate that the model is able to explain a significant proportion of the dynamics in these variables by structural shocks that have a clear economic interpretation. What is however less satisfactory is that spillover effects of foreign shocks to the domestic variables remain very small. Bilateral trade flows are not sufficiently important to generate strong spillover effects, consistently with the cross-correlation analysis of Section 7.

	10 years	0.034	0.020	0.005	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.007	0.001	0.917	0.266	0.088	0.338	0.027	0.048	0.000	0.088	0.063	0.050	0.001	0.015	0.000	0.005	0.001	0.026
	10 quarters	0.022	0.013	0.007	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.001	0.001	0.930	0.204	0.185	0.316	0.053	0.046	0.000	0.017	0.110	0.047	0.003	0.021	0.000	0.010	0.000	0.012
al GDP (US	4 quarters	0.014	0.008	0.005	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.938	0.188	0.307	0.189	0.107	0.025	0.000	0.001	0.122	0.047	0.003	0.019	0.001	0.020	0.000	0.005
re	2 quarters	0.009	0.005	0.003	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.938	0.197	0.326	0.119	0.177	0.014	0.000	0.001	0.103	0.053	0.002	0.014	0.002	0.033	0.000	0.002
	1 quarter	0.006	0.003	0.002	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.930	0.216	0.284	0.078	0.264	0.009	0.000	0.003	0.077	0.064	0.001	0.010	0.003	0.048	0.000	0.001
	10 years	0.894	0.381	0.302	0.013	0.018	0.030	0.000	0.089	0.060	0.067	0.021	0.017	0.015	0.001	0.000	0.000	0.003	0.011	0.039	0.001	0.012	0.012	0.001	0.005	0.009
	10 quarters	0.894	0.249	0.450	0.030	0.041	0.023	0.000	0.005	0.096	0.052	0.012	0.022	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.001	0.017	0.054	0.001	0.016	0.030	0.001	0.002	0.003
al GDP (EA	4 quarters	0.854	0.163	0.421	0.061	0.095	0.013	0.000	0.000	0.100	0.049	0.009	0.022	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.018	0.098	0.001	0.014	0.077	0.003	0.001	0.001
re	2 quarters	0.794	0.113	0.335	0.084	0.171	0.008	0.000	0.001	0.082	0.041	0.007	0.020	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.015	0.165	0.001	0.011	0.147	0.005	0.000	0.001
	1 quarter	0.724	0.075	0.237	0.090	0.257	0.006	0.000	0.002	0.058	0.031	0.006	0.015	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.011	0.245	0.001	0.008	0.229	0.007	0.000	0.000
		Euro area shocks	productivity	risk premium	investment	gov. spending	dom. price m-up	cons. price	wage m-up	monetary policy	US shocks	productivity	risk premium	investment	gov. spending	dom. price m-up	cons. price	wage m-up	monetary policy	open econ. shocks	UIRP	oil price	RoW demand (EA)	RoW demand (US)	imp. price (EA)	imp. price (US)

Table 9: Variance decomposition of EA and US detrended GDP

		consumptic	on price inflat	tion (EA)			consumpti	on price infla	ation (US)	
	1 quarter	2 quarters	4 quarters	10 quarters	10 years	1 quarter	2 quarters	4 quarters	10 quarters	10 years
Euro area shocks	0.629	0.621	0.659	0.734	0.803	0.021	0.031	0.037	0.037	0.042
productivity	0.011	0.018	0.029	0.044	0.054	0.007	0.010	0.011	0.009	0.008
risk premium	0.002	0.006	0.020	0.056	0.063	0.006	0.009	0.011	0.009	0.008
investment	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.001	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000
gov. spending	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000
dom. price m-up	0.420	0.373	0.323	0.245	0.169	0.000	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001
cons. price	0.116	0.088	0.074	0.062	0.060	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000
wage m-up	0.056	0.100	0.170	0.286	0.424	0.003	0.005	0.008	0.012	0.020
monetary policy	0.025	0.036	0.043	0.041	0.032	0.004	0.006	0.006	0.005	0.005
-										
US shocks	0.015	0.022	0.026	0.026	0.024	0.607	0.621	0.656	0.707	0.727
productivity	0.006	0.008	0.009	0.007	0.006	0.002	0.005	0.009	0.015	0.021
risk premium	0.003	0.004	0.005	0.005	0.004	0.002	0.005	0.011	0.021	0.020
investment	0.000	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.003	0.003	0.007	0.014	0.029	0.045
gov. spending	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.000	0.000	0.001	0.003	0.005
dom. price m-up	0.000	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.419	0.405	0.363	0.295	0.252
cons. price	0.000	0.000	0.001	0.000	0.000	0.128	0.097	0.078	0.065	0.063
wage m-up	0.003	0.006	0.008	0.009	0.008	0.040	0.080	0.145	0.237	0.280
monetary policy	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.003	0.002	0.013	0.023	0.033	0.042	0.041
open econ. shocks	0.355	0.357	0.314	0.240	0.173	0.372	0.348	0.307	0.256	0.231
UIRP	0.064	0.074	0.065	0.048	0.033	0.034	0.044	0.042	0.033	0.028
oil price	0.154	0.128	0.102	0.074	0.051	0.211	0.173	0.138	0.107	0.091
RoW demand (EA)	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000
RoW demand (US)	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.001	0.001
imp. price (EA)	0.086	0.095	0.088	0.069	0.051	0.001	0.001	0.002	0.002	0.002
imp. price (US)	0.051	0.060	0.059	0.048	0.037	0.127	0.130	0.125	0.113	0.109

Table 10: Variance decomposition of EA and US consumption price inflation

		EUR/US	D nominal excl	nange rate	
	1 quarter	2 quarters	4 quarters	10 quarters	10 years
Euro area shocks	0.183	0.208	0.255	0.345	0.350
productivity	0.045	0.053	0.073	0.126	0.136
risk premium	0.053	0.062	0.079	0.093	0.094
investment	0.000	0.000	0.001	0.002	0.003
gov. spending	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000
dom. price m-up	0.001	0.001	0.002	0.004	0.004
cons. price	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000
wage m-up	0.001	0.001	0.003	0.010	0.013
monetary policy	0.083	0.089	0.097	0.110	0.099
US shocks	0.080	0.083	0.090	0.116	0.363
productivity	0.018	0.021	0.028	0.048	0.074
risk premium	0.006	0.006	0.004	0.004	0.009
investment	0.001	0.002	0.002	0.003	0.221
gov. spending	0.005	0.006	0.007	0.009	0.007
dom. price m-up	0.000	0.000	0.001	0.001	0.002
cons. price	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.002	0.002
wage m-up	0.001	0.001	0.002	0.006	0.010
monetary policy	0.048	0.047	0.044	0.042	0.038
open econ. shocks	0.737	0.709	0.655	0.539	0.286
UIRP	0.734	0.704	0.649	0.528	0.278
oil price	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000
RoW demand (EA)	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000
RoW demand (US)	0.001	0.001	0.002	0.002	0.002
imp. price (EA)	0.001	0.002	0.004	0.007	0.005
imp. price (US)	0.000	0.001	0.001	0.002	0.002

Table 11: Variance decomposition of the nominal exchange rate

		trad	e balance (\mathbf{E}_{I}	4)			trac	de balance (U	(\mathbf{S})	
	1 quarter	2 quarters	4 quarters	10 quarters	10 years	1 quarter	2 quarters	4 quarters	10 quarters	10 years
Euro area shocks	0.215	0.250	0.304	0.413	0.414	0.094	0.094	0.100	0.129	0.300
productivity	0.050	0.057	0.073	0.118	0.152	0.023	0.023	0.028	0.046	0.079
risk premium	0.099	0.116	0.143	0.174	0.090	0.020	0.017	0.013	0.006	0.005
investment	0.001	0.000	0.000	0.001	0.003	0.007	0.008	0.009	0.007	0.127
gov. spending	0.003	0.002	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.013	0.011	0.010	0.012	0.010
dom. price m-up	0.005	0.008	0.013	0.027	0.038	0.002	0.004	0.008	0.017	0.018
cons. price	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.002	0.002	0.003	0.006	0.011
wage m-up	0.004	0.006	0.011	0.034	0.100	0.001	0.002	0.004	0.016	0.040
monetary policy	0.055	0.061	0.063	0.059	0.032	0.026	0.027	0.024	0.018	0.009
-										
US shocks	0.074	0.083	0.096	0.138	0.363	0.204	0.236	0.290	0.406	0.457
productivity	0.016	0.021	0.030	0.055	0.100	0.048	0.060	0.082	0.144	0.196
risk premium	0.007	0.007	0.005	0.003	0.005	0.077	0.089	0.109	0.130	0.069
investment	0.003	0.004	0.005	0.004	0.159	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.002	0.004
gov. spending	0.008	0.008	0.009	0.012	0.011	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.000
dom. price m-up	0.002	0.004	0.006	0.012	0.014	0.004	0.005	0.009	0.019	0.030
cons. price	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000
wage m-up	0.003	0.004	0.009	0.028	0.062	0.003	0.005	0.010	0.035	0.117
monetary policy	0.034	0.035	0.032	0.025	0.013	0.071	0.076	0.079	0.075	0.041
anon econ shocks	0 210	0 667	U 600	0.448	0 999	0 709	0.670	0.611	0 466	0 943
UIRP	0.574	0.578	0.532	0.380	0.156	0.618	0.607	0.553	0.393	0.165
oil price	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.004	0.002	0.001	0.001	0.001
RoW demand (EA)	0.103	0.053	0.027	0.015	0.006	0.003	0.002	0.001	0.001	0.000
RoW demand (US)	0.000	0.000	0.000	0.001	0.002	0.025	0.010	0.004	0.002	0.001
imp. price (EA)	0.028	0.031	0.033	0.040	0.039	0.017	0.019	0.024	0.035	0.039
imp. price (US)	0.004	0.005	0.006	0.012	0.019	0.035	0.029	0.027	0.033	0.037

Table 12: Variance decomposition of EA and US trade balance

9 Growth, inflation and exchange rate historical decompositions

This section provides the historical decompositions of the business cycle and inflation fluctuations in terms of the exogenous shocks of the model. Figures 10 and 11 show the contributions of each shocks to the GDP growth, year per year, respectively in euro area and the United States. Figures 12 and 13 display the historical shock decomposition for the changes in consumption price inflation in both economies. Finally, Figure 14 reports the historical decomposition for the nominal exchange rate growth movements. The decompositions are implemented on the detrended values of observed variables, i.e. in deviation from steadystate values. We take profit from our relatively long sample to analyze the period from 1972 to 2014, which includes the two oil shocks, the early nineties recession together with more recent events such as the dot-com bubble burst in 2001, the subprime crisis of 2007-2008 and its evolution into a global financial turmoil followed afterwards by the euro sovereign debt crisis. For additional information, Appendix C reports the historical decomposition of GDP and inflation growth rates in quarterly terms over the period 1999-2014.

From the previous variance decomposition exercise, we can already infer that the periodby-period shocks contributions to output growth will be mainly driven by domestic shocks and should therefore not be very different from the outcome of a closed economy exercise. This will be less true for changes in inflation, given the larger contribution of typical open economy shocks to the forecast error of consumption price inflation.

9.1 GDPs historical decompositions

The main contributors to GDP growth fluctuations identified by the model are the productivity shock, the risk premium shock, the interest-rate shock, the investment technology shock, the government spending shock and (in the euro area only) the RoW demand shock.²⁵ The productivity shock contributes mainly counter-cyclically to the GDP growth in both economies until roughly 1995, with marked differences in intensity. This remains true in the US for the recent period. However, in the euro area, from the second half of the nineties, productivity shocks contribute systematically negatively to output growth, even though much less during the recent major busts. Countercyclical TFP growth contributions reflect the reaction of labour after such a shock usually obtained in New Keynesian models and discussed in Section 5. This confirms the intuition of the impulse-response analysis, in which the productivity shock turned out to be a bad candidate for explaining growth during the financial crisis, as it implies opposite movements in output and employment. However its contribution to growth is significantly negative in the aftermath of the crisis in both economies and the model identifies productivity shocks as one of the main factors that could explain the slow recovery of the economic activity.

²⁵This difference between the two economies has already been discussed earlier, in the impulse responses and variance decomposition sections.

As discussed in Smets and Wouters (2007), the risk premium shock has some similarities with the effects of an external finance premium in a model with financial frictions. A positive shock increases the required premium in financial assets and has a depressing effect on asset prices. Contributions of the risk premium shock are typically pro-cyclical and particularly strong in the recent double dip recession as well as, in euro area, during the EMS crisis. The recession during Volker's years at the head of the Fed constitutes an exception where monetary policy shocks dominate. But for this episode, the monetary policy as reflected by the interest rate shocks tends to lean against the wind in the United States, being more (less) accommodative than what the Taylor rule implies in recessions (booms). An expansionary departure from the policy rule is also observed in the beginning of the subprime crisis, but it ended in hitting rapidly the zero lower bound, resulting in a crisis enhancing shock. The brand new ECB clearly followed the same accommodative policy as the Fed during the dotcom crisis but failed to do so when the great recession started.

As pointed out by Justiniano et al. (2010), the investment technology shock can be interpreted as a shock to the marginal efficiency of investment, i.e. the ease with which savings are turned into capital, and therefore can reflect the efficiency of financial intermediation. The investment technology shocks contributed heavily to the output drop of 1974 in the EA but not at all in the US. From the beginning of the eighties, such shocks push continuously output down in Europe and especially during the dot-com and financial crisis episodes. The same marked influence of these shocks during the 2000's recessions is observed in the US as well. The two shocks that capture imperfections in financial markets, i.e. the risk premium shock and the investment technology shock, are among the main drivers of the subprime downturn.

Wage mark-up shocks are the last major determinant of GDP growth fluctuations around the business cycle. In the euro area, there is a clear break in 1985. Before this date, wage mark-ups put a downward pressure on output growth and the other way round afterwards. In the United States such shocks feed growth in a rather pro-cyclical way until the turn of the century, when their contribution fades away. In both economies, the joint contributions of the export demand and government spending shocks is very close to the contribution of the exogenous spending shocks in a closed economy (see Smets and Wouters, 2005). The model suggests that RoW demand shocks mostly supported growth during and after the financial crisis, with a clear exception in 2008 and 2014 for the euro area. The oil price shocks contribution is globally negligible, but we clearly observe the marked influence of the seventies and mid eighties (in reverse direction) oil shocks.

Figure 10: Historical decomposition of EA GDP growth (YoY) from 1972 to 2014. Detrended values of the observed variable are represented by the black line. The posterior mode is used to implement the decomposition.



Figure 11: Historical decomposition of US GDP growth (YoY) from 1972 to 2014. Detrended values of the observed variable are represented by the black line. The posterior mode is used to implement the decomposition.



9.2 Variations in consumption price inflations historical decompositions

Let us focus here on the (annual) growth rate of consumption price inflation in order to consider stationary series. Both economies home mark-up shocks account for most of the inflation variations during the seventies. It receives a good help from the exchange rate and foreign price mark-up shocks, especially in the euro area, and wage mark-up shocks offer a non negligible support. The rest is due to monetary policy and risk premium shocks, with a more prominent role for them in the euro area. Oil price shocks explain a surprisingly limited share of the inflation variation during this period of high oil price volatility. The QoQ historical decomposition of consumption price inflation (not reported here for this period) highlights more important contributions of the oil price shock. In particular, the contributions peak at the expected dates (1974:Q1 and 1979:Q1). However, as these contributions are not lasting, this is lost in the yearly aggregation.

As expected, monetary policy shocks contributed to the disinflation of the early eighties, with negative contributions from 1979 to 1984. In the euro area the disinflation process is supported by the risk premium and productivity shock contributions, but this is not at all the case in the US where the contribution of risk premium shocks is replaced by this of investment technology shocks. In both economies a good share of the downward pressure on inflation comes from price and wage mark-up shocks, with a more important role for the latter in the US, reflecting the increased flexibility in the labour market initiated under Reagan. The role of oil price, exchange rate and import price shocks in the disinflation process remain pretty limited in the early eighties, especially in the US, but becomes more important in explaining inflation variations by the end of the eighties and the last decade of the millennium.

The nineties are a period of moderate and less volatile inflation which is nearly not influenced by monetary policy shocks as regards the US. In both economies, wage markup shocks become a significant deflationary force. The years 2000s started off under the premises of a technological bubble and continued with the burst of a major financial crisis.²⁶ The relatively tight monetary policy of the ECB at the beginning of the financial crisis contributed to decrease inflation, while in the US the Fed policy was perceived as tight only one period later, when hitting the zero lower bound. After 2008, and during the sovereign debt crisis, jumps in uncertainty and the lack of confidence implied important levels for the risk premium shock, which contributed to deflationary pressures. In the two countries, the contribution of wage mark-up shocks to inflation is much reduced after 2000, being less positive (resp. negative) in the EA (resp. US) and reflecting the downward pressure on the remuneration of labour. During the great Recession, the main contributors to the decrease in inflation are the home price mark-up shocks and the composite consumption price shock together with the oil price shock. The drop in oil price accounts for the highest contribution in the deepest trough of the inflation series, the fourth quarter of 2008, with a contribution that amounts to one half (EA) and one third (US) of the smoothed value.

 $^{^{26}\}mathrm{See}$ Figures 24 and 25 in the appendix for a zoom on the period 1999-2014 for QoQ historical decompositions.

Figure 12: Historical decomposition of the variations of EA consumption price inflation (annual growth rate) from 1972 to 2014. Detrended values of the observed variable are represented by the black line. The posterior mode is used to implement the decomposition.



Figure 13: Historical decomposition of the variations of US consumption price inflation (annual growth rate) from 1972 to 2014. Detrended values of the observed variable are represented by the black line. The posterior mode is used to implement the decomposition.



9.3 Nominal exchange rate historical decomposition

Figure 14 describes the shocks' contribution to the major exchange rate movements over the period 1972-2014. The series displayed is the de-trended growth rate of the dollar price in euro. Values above the trend represent a dollar appreciation while below the trend we observe a strengthening of the euro. The first observation might be rather disappointing because most of the fluctuations are explained by the UIRP shocks, coherently with the preceding conditional variance decomposition exercise. As observed then, productivity shocks, together with risk premium and monetary policy shocks play a non negligible role in explaining the relative values of the two currencies.

During the first oil crisis episodes, monetary policy shocks on both sides of the Atlantic tended to influence the euro value of a dollar in opposite directions, with monetary authorities pushing for a depreciation of their respective currency. Central banks decisions put a similar tension on the bilateral exchange rate during the early eighties recession but in reverse direction as they tightened their monetary policy to take control of inflation. The EMS crisis episode appears neatly in the exercise as well, with a euro appreciation encouraged first by the Bundesbank restrictive monetary policy followed by other European central banks pegging with the Deutsche Mark and second by the Fed's reaction to the savings and loans crisis. Since then the action of central banks seems to globally tend to depreciate their respective currency, with some notable exceptions for the ECB, in 2008 when it reacted with some delay to the Great recession, and in 2010-2011 when it attempted to raise interest rates. Exceptions to this trend for the Fed's occurred in 1999, when it attempted to end a cycle of loose monetary policy, and in 2009 when it hit the interest rate zero-lower-bound.

An increase in the gap between the financial conditions faced by economic agents and the risk free rate has been shown in Section 5.2 to yield to a strong currency depreciation. This is exactly what we observe in the historical decomposition exercise where recession periods correspond systematically, in each country, to currency-devaluating risk premium shocks contributions. This observation is less true for the contributions of productivity shocks which also correspond with a decreased value of the home currency. During the 1974 and early eighties recession, US productivity shocks contributed to a dollar appreciation, while in 2009 EA productivity shocks sustained weakly the value of the euro.

Figure 14: Historical decomposition of the nominal exchange rate growth (YoY) from 1972 to 2014. Detrended values of the observed variable are represented by the black line. The posterior mode is used to implement the decomposition.



10 Conclusion

This paper presents a medium-size two-country model for the euro area and the US. Local currency pricing, Calvo setting and variable demand elasticity are introduced in order to limit the exchange rate pass through to wholesale foreign prices, while distribution costs reduce the pass through to retail foreign prices. The model features a rich structure of domestic and open economy shocks, and its parameters are estimated using Bayesian techniques.

The estimation results are validated through out-of-sample forecasting tests and the investigation of generated co-movements. In terms of forecasting performance, the model is shown to compete with reduced-form models and closed economy DSGEs estimated on the same dataset. The co-movements generated by the model capture fairly well the properties of the data. In particular, simulated data closely reproduce the autocorrelations and correlations between the exchange rate, net exports, output and demand components and are in line with the observed negative correlation between relative consumption and real exchange rate. The model has however more difficulties with the nominal series as the consumption price inflation and the nominal interest rate. Finally, a conditional variance decomposition underlines the non-negligible role played by international shocks in the model. Open economy shocks are important contributors to short-term fluctuations of output (especially in the EA) and consumption price inflation. Moreover, domestic shocks, such as technology, risk premium and monetary policy are relevant factors driving long-run swings in the exchange rate and the trade balance.

As usual in the open-economy DSGE literature, the model struggles to generate significant international spillover effects. Interesting synchronisations can be recovered in real variables when cross-country correlations in the risk premium shock are enabled. This result suggests that internationally-linked financial sectors may be an interesting extension to the model, and is likely to bring additional insights on cross-border propagation mechanisms. Common shocks such as oil price shocks could help to improve the spillovers in nominal variables like consumption prices or short term interest rates. However, such an improvement requires the increase of the share of oil in consumption, and is therefore extremely costly in terms of loglikelihood as it increases the volatility of consumption price inflation. It might nevertheless be interesting to investigate further the possibility for other commodities to play the role of a common nominal shock.

Finally, it should be mentioned that an important objective of the EA-US model developed in this paper is to serve as a reliable prequel to a three-country version that integrates the Belgian economy. The challenge of this extended version will be to deal with countries of different sizes, as Belgium is a small open economy with small or even negligible feedback effects on the other two areas. The extension also requires the modelling of a monetary union, with common nominal exchange rate and monetary policy. Moreover, the modelling of the Belgian economy for policy analysis asks for additional features such as a complete fiscal bloc and detailed housing and financial sectors. From an estimation point of view, the posterior results of the EA-US model can serve as a starting point for the estimation of the three-country model.

References

- Adolfson, M., Laseen, S., Linde, J., and Villani, M. (2007), 'Bayesian estimation of an open economy DSGE model with incomplete pass-through', *Journal of International Economics* 72, 2, 481–511.
- Adolfson, M., Lasen, S., Lind, J., and Villani, M. (2008), 'Evaluating an estimated new Keynesian small open economy model', *Journal of Economic Dynamics and Control* 32, 8, 2690–2721.
- An, S. and Schorfheide, F. (2007), 'Bayesian Analysis of DSGE Models', *Econometric Reviews* 26, 2-4, 113–172.
- Backus, D.K. and Smith, G.W. (1993), 'Consumption and real exchange rates in dynamic economies with non-traded goods', *Journal of International Economics* 35, 3-4, 297–316.
- Benigno, G. and Thoenissen, C. (2003), 'Equilibrium Exchange Rates and Supply-Side Performance', *Economic Journal* 113, 486, C103–C124.
- Bergin, P.R. (2006), 'How well can the New Open Economy Macroeconomics explain the exchange rate and current account?', *Journal of International Money and Finance* 25, 5, 675–701.
- Betts, C. and Devereux, M.B. (1996), 'The exchange rate in a model of pricing-to-market', *European Economic Review* 40, 3-5, 1007–1021.
- Betts, C. and Devereux, M.B. (2000), 'Exchange rate dynamics in a model of pricing-tomarket', *Journal of International Economics* 50, 1, 215–244.
- Burstein, A., Eichenbaum, M., and Rebelo, S. (2005), 'Large Devaluations and the Real Exchange Rate', *Journal of Political Economy* 113, 4, 742–784.
- Burstein, A., Eichenbaum, M., and Rebelo, S. (2007), 'Modeling exchange rate passthrough after large devaluations', *Journal of Monetary Economics* 54, 2, 346–368.
- Burstein, A.T., Neves, J.C., and Rebelo, S. (2003), 'Distribution costs and real exchange rate dynamics during exchange-rate-based stabilizations', *Journal of Monetary Economics* 50, 6, 1189–1214.
- Calvo, G.A. (1983), 'Staggered prices in a utility-maximizing framework', Journal of Monetary Economics 12, 3, 383–398.
- Chari, V.V., Kehoe, P.J., and McGrattan, E.R. (2002), 'Can Sticky Price Models Generate Volatile and Persistent Real Exchange Rates?', *Review of Economic Studies* 69, 3, 533–563.

- Choudhri, E.U. and Hakura, D.S. (2015), 'The exchange rate pass-through to import and export prices: The role of nominal rigidities and currency choice', *Journal of International Money and Finance* 51, 1 25.
- Christiano, L.J., Eichenbaum, M., and Evans, C.L. (2005), 'Nominal Rigidities and the Dynamic Effects of a Shock to Monetary Policy', *Journal of Political Economy* 113, 1, 1–45.
- Corsetti, G. and Dedola, L. (2005), 'A macroeconomic model of international price discrimination', *Journal of International Economics* 67, 1, 129–155.
- Corsetti, G., Dedola, L., and Leduc, S. (2008), 'International Risk Sharing and the Transmission of Productivity Shocks', *Review of Economic Studies* 75, 2, 443–473.
- de Walque, G., Smets, F., and Wouters, R. (2005), 'An Estimated Two-Country DSGE Model for the Euro Area and the US Economy', mimeo, National Bank of Belgium.
- de Walque, G., Smets, F., and Wouters, R. (2006), 'Firm-Specific Production Factors in a DSGE Model with Taylor Price Setting', *International Journal of Central Banking* 2, 3.
- Dedola, L. and Lombardo, G. (2012), 'Financial frictions, financial integration and the international propagation of shocks', *Economic Policy* 27, 70, 319–359.
- Dixon, H. and Kara, E. (2006), 'How to Compare Taylor and Calvo Contracts: A Comment on Michael Kiley', *Journal of Money, Credit and Banking* 38, 4, 1119–1126.
- Eichenbaum, M. and Fisher, J.D. (2007), 'Estimating the frequency of price re-optimization in Calvo-style models', *Journal of Monetary Economics* 54, 7, 2032–2047.
- Erceg, C.J., Guerrieri, L., and Gust, C. (2006), 'SIGMA: A New Open Economy Model for Policy Analysis', *International Journal of Central Banking* 2, 1.
- Erceg, C.J., Henderson, D.W., and Levin, A.T. (2000), 'Optimal monetary policy with staggered wage and price contracts', *Journal of Monetary Economics* 46, 2, 281–313.
- Fagan, G., Henry, J., and Mestre, R. (2001), 'An area-wide model (AWM) for the euro area', Working Paper Series 0042, European Central Bank.
- Forni, L., Gerali, A., Notarpietro, A., and Pisani, M. (2015), 'Euro area, oil and global shocks: An empirical model-based analysis', *Journal of Macroeconomics* 46, C, 295–314.
- Fuhrer, J.C. and Moore, G.R. (1995), 'Monetary Policy Trade-offs and the Correlation between Nominal Interest Rates and Real Output', American Economic Review 85, 1, 219–39.
- Gertler, M., Sala, L., and Trigari, A. (2008), 'An Estimated Monetary DSGE Model with Unemployment and Staggered Nominal Wage Bargaining', *Journal of Money, Credit and Banking* 40, 8, 1713–1764.
- Ghironi, F. (2000), 'Towards New Open Economy Macroeconometrics', Boston College Working Papers in Economics 469, Boston College Department of Economics.
- Gomes, S., Jacquinot, P., and Pisani, M. (2012), 'The EAGLE. A model for policy analysis of macroeconomic interdependence in the euro area', *Economic Modelling* 29, 5, 1686–1714.
- Jacob, P. and Peersman, G. (2013), 'Dissecting the dynamics of the US trade balance in an estimated equilibrium model', *Journal of International Economics* 90, 2, 302–315.
- Jeanfils, P. (2008), 'Imperfect exchange rate pass-through : the role of distribution services and variable demand elasticity', Working Paper Research 135, National Bank of Belgium.
- Justiniano, A. and Preston, B. (2010), 'Can structural small open-economy models account for the influence of foreign disturbances?', *Journal of International Economics* 81, 1, 61–74.
- Justiniano, A., Primiceri, G.E., and Tambalotti, A. (2010), 'Investment shocks and business cycles', *Journal of Monetary Economics* 57, 2, 132–145.
- Kamber, G. and Thoenissen, C. (2013), 'Financial Exposure and the International Transmission of Financial Shocks', *Journal of Money, Credit and Banking* 45, s2, 127–158.
- Kilian, L. and Murphy, D.P. (2014), 'The role of inventories and speculative trading in the global market for crude oil', *Journal of Applied Econometrics* 29, 3, 454–478.
- Kimball, M.S. (1995), 'The Quantitative Analytics of the Basic Neomonetarist Model', Journal of Money, Credit and Banking 27, 4, 1241–77.
- King, R.G. and Watson, M.W. (1996), 'Money, Prices, Interest Rates and the Business Cycle', The Review of Economics and Statistics 78, 1, 35–53.
- Kollmann, R. (2013), 'Global Banks, Financial Shocks, and International Business Cycles: Evidence from an Estimated Model', *Journal of Money, Credit and Banking* 45, s2, 159– 195.
- Laxton, D. and Pesenti, P. (2003), 'Monetary rules for small, open, emerging economies', Journal of Monetary Economics 50, 5, 1109–1146.
- Lubik, T. and Schorfheide, F. (2006), 'A Bayesian Look at the New Open Economy Macroeconomics', in 'NBER Macroeconomics Annual 2005, Volume 20', NBER Chapters, 313–382, National Bureau of Economic Research, Inc.
- Lubik, T.A. and Schorfheide, F. (2007), 'Do central banks respond to exchange rate movements? A structural investigation', *Journal of Monetary Economics* 54, 4, 1069–1087.
- McDaniel, C.A. and Balistreri, E.J. (2003), 'A Discussion on Armington Trade Substitution Elasticities', Computational Economics 0303002, EconWPA.
- Natal, J. (2012), 'Monetary Policy Response to Oil Price Shocks', Journal of Money, Credit and Banking 44, 1, 53–101.

- Obstfeld, M. and Rogoff, K. (1995), 'Exchange Rate Dynamics Redux', Journal of Political Economy 103, 3, 624–60.
- Obstfeld, M. and Rogoff, K. (1998), 'Risk and Exchange Rates', NBER Working Papers 6694, National Bureau of Economic Research, Inc.
- Obstfeld, M. and Rogoff, K. (2000), 'New directions for stochastic open economy models', Journal of International Economics 50, 1, 117–153.
- Rabanal, P. and Tuesta, V. (2010), 'Euro-dollar real exchange rate dynamics in an estimated two-country model: An assessment', *Journal of Economic Dynamics and Control* 34, 4, 780–797.
- Smets, F. and Wouters, R. (2003), 'An Estimated Dynamic Stochastic General Equilibrium Model of the Euro Area', *Journal of the European Economic Association* 1, 5, 1123–1175.
- Smets, F. and Wouters, R. (2005), 'Comparing shocks and frictions in US and euro area business cycles: a Bayesian DSGE Approach', *Journal of Applied Econometrics* 20, 2, 161–183.
- Smets, F. and Wouters, R. (2007), 'Shocks and Frictions in US Business Cycles: A Bayesian DSGE Approach', *American Economic Review* 97, 3, 586–606.
- Stevens, A. (2015), 'Optimal monetary policy response to endogenous oil price fluctuations', Working Paper Research 277, National Bank of Belgium.
- van der Helm, R. and Hoekstra, R. (2009), 'Attributing GDP growth of the Euro Area to final demand categories', Paper prepared for the 17th international input-output conference, july 13-17th, sao paulo, brazil, Statistics Netherlands.

A Nominal resource constraint

In this section of the appendix, we detail the steps of the derivation of the nominal resource constraint. After simplification, the result of this derivation leads to an equation that relates changes in net foreign assets positions to the trade balance. The aggregation of home households' budget constraints and the government (here modelled as a shock), assuming that government bonds are in zero net supply and only held by domestic residents, gives:

$$\int_{0}^{1} P_{\mathbb{C},t}\mathbb{C}_{t}(h)dh + \int_{0}^{1} P_{i,t}I_{t}(h)dh + P_{H,t}^{D}G_{t} + \int_{0}^{1} \frac{S_{t}B_{F,t}(h)}{R_{t}^{\dagger}} - S_{t}B_{F,t-1}(h)dh + P_{H,t}^{D}\psi(u_{t})K_{t-1}(h)dh + \int_{0}^{1} W_{t}(h)\ell_{t}(h)dh + R_{t}^{k}\int_{0}^{1} u_{t}(h)K_{t-1}(h)dh + \int_{0}^{1} div(h)dh$$
(57)

The last terms stands for dividends of monopolistic intermediate-good firms, which are equal to

$$\int_{0}^{1} div(h)dh = \int_{0}^{1} P_{H,t}(v)Y_{H,t}(v)dv + \int_{0}^{1} S_{t}P_{H,t}^{*}(v)Y_{H,t}^{*}(v)dv$$
$$+ \int_{0}^{1} S_{t}P_{H,t}^{p*}(v)Y_{H,t}^{p*}(v)dv + \int_{0}^{1} P_{H,t}(v)Y_{H,t}^{d}(v)dv$$
$$- \int_{0}^{1} W_{t}(v)L_{t}(v)dv - R_{t}^{k} \int_{0}^{1} u_{t}(v)K_{t-1}(v)dv$$
$$- \int_{0}^{1} P_{oil,t}O_{t}^{p}(v)dv - \int_{0}^{1} P_{F,t}^{p}Y_{F,t}^{p}(v)dv$$
(58)

Substituting dividends in equation (57) and simplifying overlapping terms yields to

$$\int_{0}^{1} P_{H,t}(v)Y_{H,t}(v)dv + \int_{0}^{1} S_{t}P_{H,t}^{*}(v)Y_{H,t}^{*}(v)dv + \int_{0}^{1} S_{t}P_{H,t}^{p*}(v)Y_{H,t}^{p*}(v)dv + \int_{0}^{1} P_{H,t}(v)Y_{H,t}^{d}(v)dv \\
= P_{\mathbb{C},t}\mathbb{C}_{t} + P_{i,t}I_{t} + P_{H,t}^{D}G_{t} + \frac{S_{t}B_{F,t}}{R_{t}^{\dagger}} - S_{t}B_{F,t-1} + P_{H,t}^{D}\psi(u_{t})K_{t-1} + P_{oil,t}O_{t}^{p} + P_{F,t}^{p}Y_{F,t}^{p} \\
\Leftrightarrow Y_{H,t}\int_{0}^{1} P_{H,t}(v)G'^{-1}\left(\frac{P_{H,t}(v)}{P_{H,t}}\mathcal{I}_{t}\right)dv + S_{t}Y_{H,t}^{*}\int_{0}^{1} P_{H,t}^{*}(v)G'^{-1}\left(\frac{P_{H,t}^{*}(v)}{P_{H,t}^{*}}\mathcal{I}_{t}^{*}\right)dv \\
+ S_{t}Y_{H,t}^{p*}\int_{0}^{1} P_{H,t}^{p*}(v)G'^{-1}\left(\frac{P_{H,t}^{p*}(v)}{P_{H,t}^{p*}}\mathcal{I}_{t}^{p*}\right)dv + Y_{H,t}^{d}\int_{0}^{1} P_{H,t}(v)G'^{-1}\left(\frac{P_{H,t}(v)}{P_{H,t}}\mathcal{I}_{t}^{d}\right)dv \\
= P_{\mathbb{C},t}\mathbb{C}_{t} + P_{i,t}I_{t} + P_{H,t}^{D}G_{t} + \frac{S_{t}B_{F,t}}{R_{t}^{\dagger}} - S_{t}B_{F,t-1} + P_{H,t}^{D}\psi(u_{t})K_{t-1} + P_{oil,t}O_{t}^{p} + P_{F,t}^{p}Y_{F,t}^{p} \\
\Leftrightarrow P_{H,t}Y_{H,t} + S_{t}P_{H,t*}Y_{H,t}^{*} + S_{t}P_{H,t^{p*}}Y_{H,t}^{p*} + P_{H,t}Y_{H,t}^{d} = P_{c,t}\mathbb{C}_{t} + P_{oil,t}O_{t}^{p} + P_{i,t}I_{t} \\
+ P_{H,t}^{D}G_{t} + \frac{S_{t}B_{F,t}}{R_{t}^{\dagger}} - S_{t}B_{F,t-1} + P_{H,t}^{D}\psi(u_{t})K_{t-1} + P_{oil,t}^{D}O_{t}^{p} + P_{oil,t}O_{t}^{p} + P_{i,t}I_{t} \end{aligned}$$
(59)

Consumption (public and private), investment and related costs can be further developed:

$$P_{c,t}C_t + P_{i,t}I_t + P_{H,t}^DG_t + P_{H,t}^D\psi(u_t)K_{t-1}$$

= $P_{H,t}^DC_{H,t} + P_{F,t}^DC_{F,t} + P_{H,t}^DI_{H,t} + P_{F,t}^DI_{F,t} + P_{H,t}^DG_t + P_{H,t}^D\psi(u_t)K_{t-1}$
= $P_{H,t}^DY_{H,t}^D + P_{F,t}^DY_{F,t}^D$

These last result further develops into

$$P_{H,t}^D Y_{H,t}^D + P_{F,t}^D Y_{F,t}^D \tag{60}$$

$$= \frac{1}{1+\delta_f} P_{H,t} (1+\delta_f) Y_{H,t} + \frac{\delta_f}{1+\delta_f} P_{H,t} \frac{1+\delta_f}{\delta_f} Y_{H,t}^{d,H}$$
(61)

$$+\frac{1}{1+\delta_f}P_{F,t}(1+\delta_f)Y_{F,t} + \frac{\delta_f}{1+\delta_f}P_{H,t}\frac{1+\delta_f}{\delta_f}Y_{H,t}^{d,F}$$
(62)

$$= P_{H,t}Y_{H,t} + P_{F,t}Y_{F,t} + P_{H,t}Y_{H,t}^{d,H\&F}$$
(63)

Note that retailers of domestic and foreign goods and oil products use the same home bundle, so only one term in $Y_{H,t}^d$ remains.

Substituting all the relevant terms in (59), the nominal resource constraint boils down to

$$S_t P_{H,t}^* Y_{H,t}^* + S_t P_{H,t}^{p*} Y_{H,t}^{p*} - P_{F,t}^p Y_{F,t}^p - P_{F,t} Y_{F,t} - P_{oil,t} Oil_t = \frac{S_t B_{F,t}}{R_t^{\dagger}} - S_t B_{F,t-1}$$
(64)

As $P_{X,t}X_{H,t} = S_t P_{H,t}^* Y_{H,t}^* + S_t P_{H,t}^{p**} Y_{H,t}^{p} + P_{F,t}X_{F,t}$, and $P_{\mathbb{M},t}\mathbb{M}_{H,t} = P_{F,t}Y_{F,t} + P_{F,t}^p Y_{F,t}^p + P_{F,t}X_{F,t} + P_{oil,t}Oil_t$, then we can further simplify into

$$\frac{S_t B_{F,t}}{R_t^{\dagger}} = S_t B_{F,t-1} + P_{X,t} X_{H,t} - P_{\mathbb{M},t} \mathbb{M}_{H,t}$$
(65)

which is the final equation (51) reported in the text.

B The log-linearised model

As mentioned in the description of the estimation methodology, we start by detrending real variables and express nominal variables in real terms by dividing them by the composite consumer price. Next, the transformed non-linear equations are log-linearised around the steady-state equilibrium of the model. In the following sub-sections, we report the log-linearised equations of our model. In terms of notations, small letters with a hat (e.g. \hat{x}_t) denote a detrended variable expressed in log deviations from its steady-state value, where the latter is expressed with a bar (\bar{X}) .²⁷ As can be seen from the equations reported in this appendix, equations associated with domestic variables replicate closely the closed economy model of Smets and Wouters (2007).

B.1 Households

The log-linearised version of the first order condition of households' maximization problem with respect to consumption, combined with the Euler equation (8), is

$$\hat{\mathbf{c}}_{t} = \frac{\lambda_{hab}/\gamma}{(1+\lambda_{hab}/\gamma)}\hat{\mathbf{c}}_{t-1} + \frac{1}{(1+\lambda_{hab}/\gamma)}E_{t}\hat{\mathbf{c}}_{t+1} + \left[(\sigma_{c}-1)\frac{\bar{w}}{\bar{\ell}\bar{c}}\left(\sigma_{c}(1+\lambda_{hab}/\gamma)\right)^{-1}\right]\left(\hat{\ell}_{t}-E_{t}\hat{\ell}_{t+1}\right) \\ - \left(1-\lambda_{hab}/\gamma\right)\left(\sigma_{c}(1+\lambda_{hab}/\gamma)\right)^{-1}\left(\hat{r}_{t}-E_{t}\hat{\pi}_{t+1}+\varepsilon_{t}^{b}\right)$$
(66)

where $\hat{\mathbf{c}}_t$ is the log deviation of composite consumption \mathbb{C}_t with respect to its steady state value, and $\hat{\pi}_t$ stands for the composite consumer price inflation.

²⁷According to this convention, we have that $\hat{x}_t = \ln(X_t/\bar{X})$.

First-order conditions with respect to investment and capital provide the following loglinearised equations:

$$\hat{i}_{t} = \frac{1}{1 + \bar{\beta}\gamma} \left(\hat{i}_{t-1} + \bar{\beta}\gamma E_{t} \hat{i}_{t+1} + \frac{1}{\Psi^{I''}\gamma^{2}} (\hat{q}_{t} - \hat{p}_{c,t}) + \frac{1}{\Psi^{I''}\gamma^{2}} \varepsilon_{t}^{i} \right)$$
(67)

$$\hat{q}_t = \bar{\beta}(1-\tau)E_t\hat{q}_{t+1} + (1-\bar{\beta}(1-\tau))E_t\hat{r}_{t+1}^k - \bar{\beta}(\bar{r}^k + (1-\tau))(\hat{r}_t - E_t\hat{\pi}_{t+1} + \varepsilon_t^b)$$
(68)

with $\Psi^{I''}$, the steady-state second derivative of the investment adjustment cost function, $\bar{\beta} = \beta \gamma^{-\sigma_c}$ and $\bar{\beta}(\bar{r}^k + (1 - \tau)) = 1$.

The capital accumulation equation becomes

$$\hat{k}_t = \frac{(1-\tau)}{\gamma} \hat{k}_{t-1} + \left(1 - \frac{(1-\tau)}{\gamma}\right) \hat{i}_t + \left(1 - \frac{(1-\tau)}{\gamma}\right) \varepsilon_t^i \tag{69}$$

and, using the fact that $\bar{r}^k = \psi'(1)$, the capacity utilization equation is

$$\hat{u}_t = \frac{\psi'(1)}{\psi''(1)} \hat{r}_t^k \tag{70}$$

Wage setting under Calvo stickiness (ξ_w) and partial indexation (ι_w) generates the following wage equation, which relates real wages to past and expected future real wages, past, current and expected price inflation, and the wage mark-up (last term inside brackets).

$$\hat{w}_{t} = \frac{1}{1+\bar{\beta}\gamma}\hat{w}_{t-1} + \frac{\bar{\beta}\gamma}{1+\bar{\beta}\gamma}E_{t}\hat{w}_{t+1} + \frac{\iota_{w}}{1+\bar{\beta}\gamma}\hat{\pi}_{t-1} + \frac{\bar{\beta}\gamma}{1+\bar{\beta}\gamma}E_{t}\hat{\pi}_{t+1} - \frac{1+\bar{\beta}\gamma\iota_{w}}{1+\bar{\beta}\gamma}\hat{\pi}_{t}
+ \frac{1-\iota_{w}}{1+\bar{\beta}\gamma}\hat{\pi}_{t} - \frac{\bar{\beta}\gamma(1-\iota_{w})}{1+\bar{\beta}\gamma}\hat{\pi}_{t+1}
+ \frac{(1-\bar{\beta}\gamma\xi_{w})(1-\xi_{w})}{\xi_{w}}\frac{1}{\left(1+\frac{1+\lambda_{w}}{\lambda_{w}}\sigma_{l}\right)}\left[\frac{1}{1-\lambda_{hab}/\gamma}\hat{\mathbf{c}}_{t} - \frac{\lambda_{hab}/\gamma}{1-\lambda_{hab}/\gamma}\hat{\mathbf{c}}_{t-1} + \sigma_{l}\hat{\ell}_{t} - \hat{w}_{t}\right]
+ \varepsilon_{t}^{w}$$
(71)

The log-linear version of the UIRP equation (10) is expressed in terms of real exchange rates. We assume the net foreign asset position $(NFA_t = S_tB_{F,t})$ to be zero in steadystate, linearise the terms in NFA, and transform the other variables in log deviation from steady-state. We end-up with the following equation:

$$\hat{rs}_{t} = (1 - \theta_{s})E_{t}\hat{rs}_{t+1} + \theta_{s}\hat{rs}_{t-1} + r_{t}^{*} - r_{t} - E_{t}\hat{\pi}_{t+1}^{*} + E_{t}\hat{\pi}_{t+1} - \rho_{nfa}nfa_{t} + \varepsilon_{t}^{s}$$
(72)

where \hat{rs} is the real exchange rate, and $\rho_{nfa} = \Theta'(0)\bar{y}\gamma^t$ is useful to ensure stationarity of the solution, and is set to 10^{-7} .

B.2 Firms

We obtain traditional results for log-linearised production, marginal productivity and marginal cost functions:

$$\hat{y}_t = \Phi_y \left(\alpha \hat{\tilde{k}}_t + (1 - \alpha) \hat{\ell}_t + \varepsilon_t^a \right)$$
(73)

$$\hat{k}_t = \hat{w}_t - \hat{r}_t^k + \hat{\ell}_t \tag{74}$$

$$\hat{mc}_{t} = \Phi_{y} \left(\frac{1}{\Phi_{y}} - \varrho_{m} - \varrho_{o} \right) \left[\alpha \hat{r}_{t}^{k} + (1 - \alpha) \hat{w}_{t} - \varepsilon_{t}^{a} \right] + \Phi_{y} \left(\varrho_{m} \hat{p}_{F,t}^{p} + \varrho_{o} \hat{p}_{oil,t} \right)$$
(75)

where effective capital $\hat{\vec{k}}_t = \hat{u}_t \hat{k}_{t-1}$ and $\Phi_y = \frac{\bar{y} + \Phi}{\bar{y}}$.

B.2.1 Relative prices

From the Calvo-Kimball home price index (26), we obtain that $\frac{\bar{p}_H(v)}{\bar{p}_H} = 1$, where small letters p denotes prices relative to the composite consumer price. This result implies that $\bar{p}_H^D(v) = \frac{1}{1+\delta_f}\bar{p}_H + \frac{\delta_f}{1+\delta_f}\bar{p}_H = \bar{p}_H$ and is constant across firms. Hence $\bar{p}_H^D(v) = \bar{p}_H^D = \bar{p}_H$. Without any loss of generality, we impose $\bar{p}_H^D = 1$. In this case, it follows that $\bar{p}_H = \bar{p}_H = 1$.

Concerning foreign prices, we use a similar assumption and impose $\bar{p}_H^{D*} = 1$. From foreign exporters point of view, this assumption implies that $\bar{p}_F^D = 1$. As $\bar{p}_F^D = \frac{1}{1+\delta_f}\bar{p}_F + \frac{\delta_f}{1+\delta_f}\bar{p}_H$, we also have that $\bar{p}_F = 1$. Hence, the equivalent for foreign importers is $\bar{p}_H^* = 1$. As a consequence, we also obtain $\bar{p}_c = 1$, $\bar{p}_{oil} = 1$ (hence, $\bar{p}_{im} = 1$) and $\bar{p}_{ex} = 1$. Therefore, all relative prices are equal to 1 in steady-state.

Using detrended versions of equations (3) and (5), and combining their log-linearised versions, we obtain the following equation for the level of composite consumer prices:

$$0 = (1 - \phi_{oil}) \left[\frac{\phi_c^H + \delta_f}{1 + \delta_f} \hat{p}_{H,t} + \frac{1 - \phi_c^H}{1 + \delta_f} \hat{p}_{F,t} \right] + \phi_{oil} \hat{p}_{oil,t}^D + \mu_t^p$$
(76)

B.2.2 Home inflation

Using the fact that $G'^{-1}(...) = z_{ss} = 1$ in steady-state and $\overline{\mathcal{I}} = G'(1)$, the New Keynesian Phillips Curve associated with home inflation is as follows:

$$\hat{\pi}_{H,t} = \frac{\beta}{1+\beta\iota_p}\hat{\pi}_{H,t+1} + \frac{\iota_p}{1+\beta\iota_p}\hat{\pi}_{H,t-1} + \frac{(1-\xi_p)(1-\beta\xi_p)}{\xi_p(1+\beta\iota_p)}\frac{\eta-1-\delta_f}{\eta+\epsilon-1}\left(\hat{m}c_t - \hat{p}_{H,t}\right) + \varepsilon_t^{pH} - \vartheta\varepsilon_t^p$$
(77)

B.2.3 Foreign inflation

Imported inflation, from a euro area point of view, is

$$\hat{\pi}_{F,t} = \frac{(1 - \beta^* \gamma^* \xi_{pF}^*)(1 - \xi_{pF}^*)}{\xi_{pF}^* (1 + \bar{\beta}^* \gamma^* \iota_p^*)} \frac{1}{\eta - 1 + \epsilon} \left[(\eta - 1 - \delta_f) \hat{m} c_t^{\nabla} + \delta_f \hat{p}_{H,t} - (\eta - 1) \hat{p}_{F,t} \right] + \frac{\bar{\beta}^* \gamma^*}{1 + \bar{\beta}^* \gamma^* \iota_p^*} \hat{\pi}_{F,t+1} + \frac{\iota_p^*}{1 + \bar{\beta}^* \gamma^* \iota_p^*} \hat{\pi}_{F,t-1} + \varepsilon_t^{p_F}$$
(78)

Foreign exporters set prices in home currency, and take into account their real marginal costs expressed in the home currency, denoted by \hat{mc}_t^{∇} . The total marginal costs of foreign exporters consists of marginal costs of the exporters from the opposite country and from the rest of the world. The latter is accounted for by an exogenous shock. Therefore, we have:

$$\hat{mc}_t^{\nabla} = \beta_m \left(\hat{mc}_t^* + \hat{rs}_t \right) + (1 - \beta_m) \varepsilon_t^{\text{row}}$$

The component of imports dedicated to be used as inputs in the production process has its own NKPC, which is expressed as follows:

$$\hat{\pi}_{F,t}^{p} = \frac{(1 - \bar{\beta}^{*} \gamma^{*} \xi_{pF}^{*})(1 - \xi_{pF}^{*})}{\xi_{pF}^{*}(1 + \bar{\beta}^{*} \gamma^{*} \iota_{pF}^{*})} \left[\frac{\eta - 1}{\eta - 1 + \epsilon} \hat{m} c_{t}^{\nabla} - \frac{\eta - 1}{\eta - 1 + \epsilon} \hat{p}_{F,t}^{p} \right] \\ + \frac{\bar{\beta}^{*} \gamma^{*}}{1 + \bar{\beta}^{*} \gamma^{*} \iota_{pF}^{*}} \hat{\pi}_{F,t+1}^{p} + \frac{\iota_{pF}^{*}}{1 + \bar{\beta}^{*} \gamma^{*} \iota_{pF}^{*}} \hat{\pi}_{F,t-1}^{p} + \varepsilon_{t}^{pF}$$
(79)

B.3 International trade

The optimal demands for foreign consumption and investment goods are derived from the CES aggregators (4) and (6):

$$\Leftrightarrow \hat{c}_{F,t} = \hat{c}_t - \lambda \left(\hat{p}_{F,t}^D - \hat{p}_{c,t} \right) - \Omega_c \lambda \left(\hat{c}_{F,t} - \hat{c}_t - \left(\hat{c}_{F,t-1} - \hat{c}_{t-1} \right) \right) + \beta \Omega_c \lambda \left(\hat{c}_{F,t+1} - \hat{c}_{t+1} - \left(\hat{c}_{F,t} - \hat{c}_t \right) \right)$$

$$\Rightarrow \hat{i}_{F,t} = \hat{i}_t - \lambda \left(\hat{p}_{F,t}^D - \hat{p}_{c,t} \right) - \Omega_i \lambda \left(\hat{i}_{F,t} - \hat{i}_t - \left(\hat{i}_{F,t-1} - \hat{i}_{t-1} \right) \right) + \beta \Omega_i \lambda \left(\hat{i}_{F,t+1} - \hat{i}_{t+1} - \left(\hat{i}_{F,t} - \hat{i}_t \right) \right)$$

$$(80)$$

where $\hat{c}_t = \hat{\mathbf{c}}_t - \lambda_{oil}\hat{p}_{c,t}$ is the demand for non-oil consumption, which is derived from optimal solutions of (2).

From (46), we obtain the log-linearised demand for transit goods:

$$\hat{x}_{F,t} = \hat{x}_{H,t} - \lambda_x \left(\hat{p}_{F,t} - \hat{p}_{x,t} \right)$$

We further make the assumption that responses of transit goods move one-to-one with fluctuations in exports, that is $\lambda_x = 0$. After the log-linearisation of the non-oil imported goods equations (44) and (45), and substitution of foreign consumption and investment goods, we obtain

$$\hat{m}_{H,t} = \frac{\bar{y}_{F}^{T}}{\bar{m}_{H}} \hat{y}_{F,t}^{T} + \frac{\bar{x}_{T}}{\bar{m}_{H}} \hat{x}_{F,t}
= \phi_{m}^{H} \left(\frac{\bar{y}_{F}}{\bar{y}_{F}^{T}} \hat{y}_{F,t} + \frac{\bar{y}_{F}^{p}}{\bar{y}_{F}^{T}} \hat{y}_{F,t}^{p} \right) + (1 - \phi_{m}^{H}) \hat{x}_{F,t}
= \phi_{m}^{H} \left(\frac{\bar{y}_{F}}{\bar{y}_{F}^{T}} \left[\frac{\bar{c}_{F}}{\bar{y}_{F}^{D}} \hat{c}_{F,t} + \frac{\bar{i}_{F}}{\bar{y}_{F}^{D}} \hat{i}_{F,t} \right] + \frac{\bar{y}_{F}^{p}}{\bar{y}_{F}^{T}} \frac{1}{\varrho_{m}} \frac{\bar{y}}{\bar{y}_{F}^{p}} \hat{y}_{t} \right) + (1 - \phi_{m}^{H}) \hat{x}_{F,t}$$
(82)

Coefficients $\frac{\bar{c}_F}{\bar{y}_F^D}$ and $\frac{\bar{i}_F}{\bar{y}_F^D}$ can be simplified as follows

$$\frac{\bar{c}_F}{\bar{y}_F^D} \frac{\bar{y}_F}{\bar{y}_F^T} = \frac{\bar{y}}{\bar{\mathbf{m}}} \frac{\bar{\mathbf{m}}}{\bar{m}_H} \frac{\bar{y}_F^T}{\bar{y}_F} \frac{\bar{y}_F}{\bar{y}_F} \frac{\bar{c}_F}{\bar{c}} \frac{\bar{c}}{\bar{c}} \frac{\bar{y}_F}{\bar{y}_F} \frac{\bar{c}_F}{\bar{c}} \frac{\bar{c}}{\bar{c}} \frac{\bar{y}_F}{\bar{y}_F}$$

$$\tag{83}$$

$$= \alpha_m^{-1} (1 - \phi_m^{oil})^{-1} \phi_m^{H-1} (1 + \delta)^{-1} (1 - \phi_c^H) (1 - \phi_c^{oil}) \alpha_c$$
(84)

where $\bar{\mathbf{m}}$ is the steady state of total imports (including oil). For investment, the same trick applies, except that the term in ϕ_c^{oil} disappears as no oil is used during the investment process. As a result, we obtain

$$\frac{i_F}{\bar{y}_F^D} \frac{\bar{y}_F}{\bar{y}_F^T} = \alpha_m^{-1} (1 - \phi_m^{oil})^{-1} \phi_m^{H-1} (1 + \delta)^{-1} (1 - \phi_c^H) \alpha_i$$
(85)

Therefore,

$$\hat{m}_{H,t} = \phi_m^H \left\{ \left[\alpha_m^{-1} (1 - \phi_m^{oil})^{-1} \phi_m^{H-1} (1 + \delta)^{-1} (1 - \phi_c^H) \left((1 - \phi_c^{oil}) \alpha_c \hat{c}_{F,t} + \alpha_i \hat{i}_{F,t} \right) \right] + (1 - \phi_F) \hat{y}_t \right\} + (1 - \phi_m^H) \hat{x}_{F,t}$$
(86)

The total import price is a weighted average of oil prices and the price of non-oil imported goods.

$$\hat{p}_{\mathbf{m},t} = (1 - \phi_m^{oil}) \left[\phi_F \hat{p}_{F,t} + (1 - \phi_F) \hat{p}_{F,t}^p \right] + \phi_m^{oil} \hat{p}_{oil,t}$$
(87)

where \mathbf{m} is associated with the total imports \mathbb{M} expressed in log-deviation around steadystate. The share of imports for consumption purposes in total non-oil imports can be inferred from other parameters and steady-state ratios.

$$\phi_F = \left[\frac{1 - \phi_H}{1 + \delta_f} \left((1 - \phi_{oil})\alpha_c + \alpha_i\right)\right] / \left[\frac{1 - \phi_H}{1 + \delta_f} \left((1 - \phi_{oil})\alpha_c + \alpha_i\right) + \varrho_m\right]$$
(88)

Exported goods are driven by the demand for import of the other country and an exogenous shock to account in fluctuations in trade with the rest of the world

$$\hat{x}_{H,t} = \beta_m \hat{m}_{F,t} + \varepsilon_t^{nt}$$

B.4 Resource constraints and net foreign assets

Taking into account the distribution channels, equation (52) becomes

$$Y_{t} = \left(s_{H,t}\frac{1}{1+\delta} + s_{H,t}^{d}\frac{\delta}{1+\delta}\right)\left(C_{H,t} + I_{H,t} + G_{t} + \psi(u_{t})K_{t-1}\right) + s_{H,t}^{*}Y_{H,t}^{*} + s_{H,t}^{p*}Y_{H,t}^{p*} + s_{H,t}^{d}Y_{H,t}^{p*} + s_{H,t}^{d}\frac{\delta^{oil}}{1+\delta^{oil}}O_{t}^{D}$$

$$(89)$$

Using the fact that price dispersion terms s vanish in a first-order log-linear approximation of the model, and after substitution, we obtain

$$\bar{y}\hat{y}_{t} = \bar{c}\hat{c}_{t} + \bar{i}\hat{i}_{t} + \bar{g}\hat{g}_{t} + \frac{\bar{r}^{k}\bar{k}}{\gamma}\hat{u}_{t} + \bar{y}_{H}^{*}\hat{y}_{H,t}^{*} + \bar{y}_{H}^{p*}\hat{y}_{H,t}^{p*} - \bar{y}_{F}\hat{y}_{F,t} + \frac{\delta^{oil}}{1 + \delta^{oil}}\bar{o}^{D}\hat{o}_{t}^{D}$$
(90)

We then substitute log-linear expressions of equation (46) for exports and equations (44) (49) for imports, and for oil. After simplifying for imports of oil and foreign inputs in the production, we end-up with the following log-linearised real resource constraint

$$\hat{y}_t = \frac{\bar{\mathbf{c}}}{\bar{y}}\hat{\mathbf{c}}_t + \frac{\bar{i}}{\bar{y}}\hat{i}_t + \frac{\bar{g}}{\bar{y}}\hat{g}_t + \frac{\bar{r}^k\bar{k}}{\gamma\bar{y}}\hat{u}_t + \frac{\bar{\mathbf{m}}}{\bar{y}}(\hat{x}_{H,t} - \hat{\mathbf{m}}_t) + (\varrho_m + \varrho_o)\hat{y}_t$$
(91)

For the log-linearization of (51), we first note that since the position in foreign bonds is assumed to be zero in steady state, the net foreign assets position is also zero. Therefore, we linearise the terms in nfa and log-linearise the other terms. After simplification, the net foreign equation has the following log-linear approximation:

$$\beta^* n f a_t = \gamma^{-1} n f a_{t-1} + \alpha_x \left(\hat{p}_{x,t} + \hat{x}_F - \hat{p}_{\mathbf{m},t} - \hat{\mathbf{m}}_t \right)$$

Consistently with this last equation, we define the linear version of the trade balance as

B.5 Monetary policy

The monetary policy rule is

$$\hat{r}_t = \rho^r \hat{r}_{t-1} + (1 - \rho^r) (\rho^\pi \hat{\pi}_t + \rho^y (\hat{y}_t - \hat{y}_t^f)) + \rho^{\Delta y} (\hat{y}_t - \hat{y}_{t-1} - (\hat{y}_t^f - \hat{y}_{t-1}^f)) + \varepsilon_t^r \quad (93)$$

C Figures

Figure 15: Representation of the two-country economy. Domestic structure is represented in black, and follows closely a standard Smets-Wouters framework. Open economy relationships are depicted in red.



Homogenous-good assemblers; FGF = Final-good firms. A subscript H (respectively F) is attached to variables associated with prices and quantities produced in the home (foreign) country. Whenever variables or parameters are associated with the Figure 16: Representation of the production process, from the EA viewpoint. IGF = Intermediate-good firms; HGA =foreign market, a star exponent (*) is used.



Figure 17: Impulse responses to a positive interest-rate shock in the EA. The posterior mode is used for the simulation. All impulse responses are reported as percentage deviations from the steady state, except for the impulse responses of the inflation and interest rates which are reported as annualised percentage-point deviations from steady-state. Increase in the real exchange rate corresponds to a depreciation of the euro with respect to the dollar.



Figure 18: Impulse responses to a positive investment-technology shock in the EA. The posterior mode is used for the simulation. All impulse responses are reported as percentage deviations from the steady state, except for the impulse responses of the inflation and interest rates which are reported as annualised percentage-point deviations from steady-state. Increase in the real exchange rate corresponds to a depreciation of the euro with respect to the dollar.



Figure 19: Impulse responses to a positive government spending shock in the EA. The posterior mode is used for the simulation. All impulse responses are reported as percentage deviations from the steady state, except for the impulse responses of the inflation and interest rates which are reported as annualised percentage-point deviations from steady-state. Increase in the real exchange rate corresponds to a depreciation of the euro with respect to the dollar.



Figure 20: Impulse responses to a positive home price markup shock in the EA. The posterior mode is used for the simulation. All impulse responses are reported as percentage deviations from the steady state, except for the impulse responses of the inflation and interest rates which are reported as annualised percentage-point deviations from steady-state. Increase in the real exchange rate corresponds to a depreciation of the euro with respect to the dollar.



Figure 21: Impulse responses to a positive home wage markup shock in the EA. The posterior mode is used for the simulation. All impulse responses are reported as percentage deviations from the steady state, except for the impulse responses of the inflation and interest rates which are reported as annualised percentage-point deviations from steady-state. Increase in the real exchange rate corresponds to a depreciation of the euro with respect to the dollar.



Figure 22: Historical decomposition of EA GDP growth (QoQ) from 1999 to 2014. Detrended values of the observed variable are represented by the black line. The posterior mode is used to implement the decomposition.



Figure 23: Historical decomposition of US GDP growth (QoQ) from 1999 to 2014. Detrended values of the observed variable are represented by the black line. The posterior mode is used to implement the decomposition.



Figure 24: Historical decomposition of the EA inflation growth rate (QoQ) from 1999 to 2014. Detrended values of the observed variable are represented by the black line. The posterior mode is used to implement the decomposition.



_ EA detrended consumer price inflation (growth rate, quarterly)

Figure 25: Historical decomposition of the US inflation growth rate (QoQ) from 1999 to 2014. Detrended values of the observed variable are represented by the black line. The posterior mode is used to implement the decomposition.





NATIONAL BANK OF BELGIUM - WORKING PAPERS SERIES

The Working Papers are available on the website of the Bank: http://www.nbb.be.

- 276. "How do exporters react to changes in cost competitiveness?, by S. Decramer, C. Fuss and J. Konings, *Research series*, January 2015.
- 277. "Optimal monetary policy response to endogenous oil price fluctuations", by A. Stevens, *Research series*, January 2015.
- 278. "Comparing fiscal multipliers across models and countries in Europe", by J. Kilponen, M. Pisani, S. Schmidt, V. Corbo, T. Hledik, J. Hollmayr, S. Hurtado, P. Júlio, D. Kulikov, M. Lemoine, M. Lozej, H. Lundvall, J. R. Maria, B. Micallef, D. Papageorgiou, J. Rysanek, D. Sideris, C. Thomas and G. de Walque, *Research series*, March 2015.
- 279. "Assessing European competitiveness: The new CompNet micro-based database", by P. Lopez-Garcia, F. di Mauro and the CompNet Task Force, *Research series*, April 2015.
- 280. "FloGARCH: Realizing long memory and asymmetries in returns volatility", by H. Vander Elst, *Research series*, April 2015.
- 281. "Does education raise productivity and wages equally? The moderating roles of age, gender and industry", by F. Rycx, Y. Saks and I. Tojerow, *Research series,* April 2015.
- 282. "Assessing European firms' exports and productivity distributions: The CompNet trade module", by A. Berthou, E. Dhyne, M. Bugamelli, A.-M. Cazacu, C.-V. Demian, P. Harasztosi, T. Lalinsky, J. Merikül, F. Oropallo and A. C. Soares, *Research series*, May 2015.
- 283. "Economic importance of the Belgian ports: Flemish maritime ports, Liège port complex and the port of Brussels Report 2013", by F. Van Nieuwenhove, *Document series*, June 2015.
- 284. "Crisis-proof services: Why trade in services did not suffer during the 2008-2009 collapse", by A. Ariu, *Research series*, July 2015.
- 285. "The labour market position of second-generation immigrants in Belgium", by V. Corluy, J. Haemels, I. Marx and G. Verbist, *Research series*, September 2015.
- 286. "The implications of household size and children for life-cycle saving", by B. Capéau and B. De Rock, *Research series*, September 2015.
- 287. "Monetary policy effects on bank risk taking", by A. Abbate and D. Thaler, *Research series*, September 2015.
- 288. "The Belgian production network 2002-2012", by E. Dhyne, G. Magerman and S. Rubínová, *Research series*, October 2015.
- 289. "Portfolio choice and investor preferences: A semi-parametric approach based on risk horizon", by G. Hübner and T. Lejeune, *Research series*, October 2015.
- 290. "Predicting Belgium's GDP using targeted bridge models", by Ch. Piette, Research series, January 2016.
- 291. "Did export promotion help firms weather the crisis?", by J. Van Biesebroeck, J. Konings and C. Volpe Martineus, *Research series*, January 2016.
- 292. "On the role of public policies and wage formation for business investment in R&D: A long-run panel analysis", by T. Buyse, F. Heylen and R. Schoonackers, *Research series*, January 2016.
- 293. "Unraveling firms: Demand, productivity and markups heterogeneity", by E. Forlani, R. Martin, G. Mion and M. Muûls, *Research series*, February 2016.
- 294. "Unemployment risk and over-indebtedness: A micro-econometric perspective", by Ph. Du Caju, F. Rycx and I. Tojerow, *Research series*, February 2016.
- 295. "International shocks and domestic prices: How large are strategic complementarities?", by A. Amiti, O. Itskhoki and J. Konings, *Research series*, March 2016.
- 296. "The supplier network of exporters: Connecting the dots", by E. Dhyne and S. Rubínová, *Research series*, May 2016.
- 297. "Does one size fit all at all times? The role of country specificities and state dependencies in predicting banking crises" by S. Ferrari and M. Pirovano, *Research series,* May 2016.
- 298. "Competition and product mix adjustment of multi-product exporters: Evidence from Belgium", by K. Breemersch, *Research series*, June 2016.
- 299. "Flemish maritime ports, Liège port complex and the port of Brussels Report 2014", by G. Van Gastel, *Document series*, June 2016.
- 300. "Misalignment of productivity and wages across regions? Evidence from Belgian matched panel data", by F. Rycx, Y. Saks and I. Tojerow, *Research series*, July 2016.
- 301. "The European Payments Union and the origins of Triffin's regional approach towards international monetary integration", by I. Maes and I. Pasotti, *Research series,* September 2016.
- 302. "The transmission mechanism of credit support policies in the Euro Area", by J. Boeckx, M. de Sola Perea and G. Peersman, *Research series*, October 2016.

- 303. "Bank capital (requirements) and credit supply: Evidence from pillar 2 decisions", by O. De Jonghe, H. Dewachter and S. Ongena, *Research series*, October 2016.
- 304. "Monetary and macroprudential policy games in a monetary union", by R. Dennis and P. Ilbas, *Research series*, October 2016.
- 305. "Forward guidance, quantitative easing, or both?, by F. De Graeve and K. Theodoridis, *Research series*, October 2016.
- 306. "The impact of sectoral macroprudential capital requirements on mortgage loan pricing: Evidence from the Belgian risk weight add-on", by S. Ferrari, M. Pirovano and P. Rovira Kaltwasser, *Research series*, October 2016.
- 307. "Assessing the role of interbank network structure in business and financial cycle analysis", by J-Y Gnabo and N.K. Scholtes, *Research series*, October 2016.
- 308. "The trade-off between monetary policy and bank stability", by M. Lamers, F. Mergaerts, E. Meuleman and R. Vander Vennet, *Research series*, October 2016.
- 309. "The response of euro area sovereign spreads to the ECB unconventional monetary policies", by H. Dewachter, L. Iania and J-C. Wijnandts, *Research series*, October 2016.
- 310. "The interdependence of monetary and macroprudential policy under the zero lower bound", by V. Lewis and S. Villa, *Research series*, October 2016.
- 311. "The impact of exporting on SME capital structure and debt maturity choices", by E. Maes, N. Dewaelheynes, C. Fuss and C. Van Hulle, *Research series*, October 2016.
- 312. "Heterogeneous firms and the micro origins of aggregate fluctuations", by G. Magerman, K. De Bruyne, E. Dhyne and J. Van Hove, *Research series*, October 2016.
- 313."A dynamic factor model for forecasting house prices in Belgium", by M. Emiris, *Research series*, November 2016.
- 314."La Belgique et l'Europe dans la tourmente monétaire des années 1970 Entretiens avec Jacques van Ypersele", by I. Maes and S. Péters, *Research series*, December 2016.
- 315. "Creating associations to substitute banks' direct credit. Evidence from Belgium", by M. Bedayo, *Research series*, December 2016.
- 316. "The impact of export promotion on export market entry", by A. Schminke and J. Van Biesebroeck, *Research series*, December 2016.
- 317."An estimated two-country EA-US model with limited exchange rate pass-through", by G. de Walque, Ph. Jeanfils, T. Lejeune, Y. Rychalovska and R. Wouters, *Research series,* March 2017.

National Bank of Belgium Limited liability company RLP Brussels – Company's number: 0203.201.340 Registered office: boulevard de Berlaimont 14 – BE-1000 Brussels www.nbb.be

Editor

Jan Smets Governor of the National Bank of Belgium

© Illustrations: National Bank of Belgium

Layout: Analysis and Research Group Cover: NBB AG – Prepress & Image

Published in March 2017